

Creating Integrated Digital Platform for Apply Sørco's Asset Integrity Tools

^{by} Kahraman Veysel Dogan

Thesis

submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science

(MSc)



Faculty of Science and Technology Spring-2014

ABSTRACT

There is always a strong motivation in oil and gas industry same as the other complex industrial systems to keep the assets well maintained during the life span. The main reason behind that motivation is the desire to keep them working at desired functional state with regard to the health, safety and environmental risk. Regarding to challenges to achieve the desired conditions in complex industrial systems, Asset integrity Management is offered as a platform which evaluates and integrates maintenance concepts as a solution for such challenges.

However, achieving such integrity is always a challenging task for the companies operating in oil and gas industry due to the complexity of industry and the possibility of human errors regarding to that complexity. With aid of the technological improvements in computer sciences during the last a few decades, highly efficient IT tools were started to be utilized in order to have a solid technical and financial integrity for the challenges regarding to the complexity and human-errors. Hence, Apply Sorcø, as a case study company, has developed its own asset integrity assurance tools called "Structured Information & Management System (SIMS)" to provide a complete and reliable asset integrity solutions in compliance with the regulation.

In this study, we will evaluate and map these asset integrity assurance tools, their functions, requirements and benefits with regulations and underlying reasons to have such asset integrity assurance tools. Finally we will offer an integrated digital platform for the asset integrity assurance tools provided by the case study company with regards to the risk involved in O&G industry.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

This master thesis has been written with a strong collaboration between academic and industrial professionals. I am glad to be involved within this collaboration.

I would like to thank to Mr. Jawad Raza who has proposed the topic of master thesis and always supported me as my external supervisor with his invaluable guidance and feedbacks. I am also very grateful to share the work place with Apply Sørco Asset Management team and to be supported by them during preparation of this report.

I would like to thank to Prof. JP Liyanage for his patience and unique guidance during that period. Thesis could not have been finished without his invaluable feedbacks and guidance.

I also would like to thank to my family and my wife who always supported me and showed well understanding during this hard work.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Abstract	iii
Acknowledgement	iv
Table of Contents	v
Table of Figures	vii
List of Tables	ix
List of Abbreviations	X
1) Introduction	1
1.1) Background	1
1.2) Objective and Sub-objectives	2
1.3) Methodology	2
1.4) Limitations	3
1.5) Structure of Report	3
1.6) The Industrial Case: Apply Sørco	4
2) Complex Industrial systems	5
2.1) Oil and Gas Industry (Offshore) as a Complex Industrial System	6
2.2) Interrelationships for Complex Industrial Systems	7
3) Asset Integrity Management	9
3.1) Terminology Overview	9
3.2) Standards and Guidelines for Asset Integrity Management	
3.3) Asset Integrity Management Services and Products	
3.4) Basics and Benefits of Asset Integrity Management	
3.4.1) Key Elements of Asset Integrity	
3.5) Challenges with respect to the asset integrity	
4) Maintenance Strategies and Management	
4.1) Standards and Legislations for Maintenance	
4.2) Basics of maintenance strategies	
4.2.1) Corrective Maintenance	
4.2.2) Preventive Maintenance	

4.2.3) Condition Based Maintenance2	23
4.2.4) Reliability-Centered Maintenance (RCM)2	23
4.2.5) Failure Modes, Effect and Criticality Analysis (FMECA)	25
4.3) Maintenance Management2	25
4.3.1) Maintenance Management Challenges2	26
5) Establishing Maintenance Management Practice2	27
5.1) Technical and Functional Hierarchy2	28
5.2) Consequence Classification	30
5.3) Work Flow for Establishing Preventive Maintenance Program	31
5.4) Risk Evaluation for Maintenance Decisions	31
5.5) Spare Part Evaluation	32
6) IT Tools for Asset Integrity Assurance	34
6.1) Background	34
6.2) Case Study: Asset Integrity Assurance Tools by Apply Sorcø	34
6.2.1) Tag Management Module (TMM)3	35
6.2.2) Consequence Classification Module (CCM)	37
6.2.3) Spare Part Evaluation (SPM)4	ł0
6.2.4) Planned Maintenance Module (PMM)4	ł1
6.2.5) Barrier Monitoring Module (BMM)4	ł3
6.2.6) Mapping and Integration of SIMS4	14
6.3) Prospective Modules and Integration Developments4	ł6
6.3.1) Optimization Module (OM)4	ł6
7) Integrated Application Structure and Development of Digital Platform (TEST GUI) 5	50
7.1) Design and Development Progress5	51
7.2) Monitoring (Control) Interface5	53
8) Discussion	56
9) Conclusion	59
Bibliography	51
Appendix A: Survey	I
Appendix B: Complementary Figures for Maintenance Programme	II

TABLE OF FIGURES

Figure 1-1 Challenges in NCS	1
Figure 1-2 Apply Sørco Business Areas	4
Figure 2-1 Generic Illustration for System and Sub-System Approach	5
Figure 2-2 Complex Industrial System Approach: Offshore Platform	6
Figure 2-3 Interrelationships for Complex Industrial Systems	7
Figure 3-1 Asset Management Frame	10
Figure 3-2 Fundamental of Asset Integrity	12
Figure 3-3 Asset Integrity Management Goals	
Figure 3-4 Key Elements of Asset Integrity	14
Figure 3-5 Asset Integrity Risk Management Process	15
Figure 3-6 Maintenance Management Process	16
Figure 3-7 Asset Integrity during Life Cycle	16
Figure 3-8 Pathway from Complex Industrial Systems to Maintenance Strategy	17
Figure 4-1 Maintenance Strategy Overview	20
Figure 4-2 Bath-tube approach for probable failures during life-time	22
Figure 5-1 Maintenance Management Practice	27
Figure 5-2 Technical Hierarchy Work Process	28
Figure 5-3 Technical (up) and Functional (down) Hierarchy Structures	29
Figure 5-4 Consequence Classification Work Flow	30
Figure 5-5 Spare Part Work Process	33
Figure 6-1 Asset Integrity Tools and Maintenance Management Cycle	35
Figure 6-2 SIMS Tag Management Module	37
Figure 6-3 SIMS Technical Hierarchy	
Figure 6-4 SIMS Functional Hierarchy	
Figure 6-5 SIMS Consequence Classification	40
Figure 6-6 SIMS Spare Part evaluation Module	41
Figure 6-7 SIMS Planned Maintenance Module	42
Figure 6-8 Barrier Monitoring System	44
Figure 6-9 SIMS Modules on Project Execution Model (current)	44
Figure 6-10 Integration of SIMS modules (current)	45
Figure 6-11 SIMS Modules on Project Execution Model (prospective concept)	48

Figure 6-12 Integration of SIMS modules (prospective concept)	49
Figure 7-1 SIMS Modular Structure	50
Figure 7-2 Design and Development Progress	51
Figure 7-3 Architectural Design of Digital Platform (Test GUI) for SIMS	52
Figure 7-4Monitoring Interface Tool Screenshot	54
Figure 7-5 Test GUI: Home (up-left), TMM (upright), CCM (down-left) and (downright) pages	SPM
Figure 7-6 Test GUI (cont): PMM (up-left), OM (upright), BMM (down-left)) and 55

LIST OF TABLES

Table 4-1 Maintenance Strategies	24
Table 6-1 Basic Information Registered on Tags	36
Table 6-2 Standard Sub-functions	38
Table 6-3 Maintenance Data to be Reported	47
Table 7-1 Tag Features to Monitor in Control Interface	53

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AI	Asset Integrity		
AIM	Asset Integrity Management		
ALARP	As Low As Reasonably Practicable		
BMM	Barrier Monitoring Module		
ВоМ	Bill of material		
BS	British Standard		
CBM	Condition Based Maintenance		
ССМ	Consequence Classification Module		
СММ	Condition Monitoring Module		
CMMS	Computerized Maintenance Management System		
DNV	Det Norske Veritas		
EN	European Standard		
ENS	Engineering Numbering System		
EPCIC	Engineering, Procurement, Construction and Installation and Commissioning		
FEED	Front End Engineering Design		
FMECA	Failure Mode, Effects and Criticality Analysis		
GMC	Generic maintenance concept		
GUI	Graphical User Interface		
HSE	Health, safety and environment		
IEC	International Electro-technical Commission		
IEEE	Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers		
ISO	International Organization for Standardization		
KPI	Key Performance Indicator		
MF	Main Function		
NCS	Norwegian Continental Shelf		
0&G	Oil and Gas		
OLF	The Norwegian Oil Industry Association		
OREDA®	Offshore and onshore reliability data		
P&ID	Process and instrumentation diagram		
PEM	Project Execution Model		
РМ	Preventive Maintenance		
PMM	Planned Maintenance Module		
PSA	Petroleum Safety Authority (Petroleumstilsynet)		
RBI	Risk based inspection		
RCM	Reliability centered maintenance		
RCMM	Reliability Centered Maintenance Module		
SIL	Safety integrity level		
SIMS	Structured Information and Management System		
SPM	Spare Part evaluation Module		
ТММ	Tag Management Module		

1) INTRODUCTION

1.1) Background

Companies in oil and gas industry like the companies in other complex industries have strong desire to keep their assets well maintained in order to keep them working at anticipated functional state with an effective cost. In addition to that to slow down aging and extending the life time of an asset is a common goal for all operator and owner companies. According to a survey conducted among the companies working in Norwegian Continental Shelf (NCS), 50% of assets which currently is being used in NCS are older than 25 years old. And according to another result of the survey, aging of assets and asset management issues are becoming the most important challenges in oil and gas industry. (Oil and Gas IQ, 2014).



Figure 1-1 Challenges in NCS (Oil and Gas IQ, 2014)

On the other hand, as a fact, accidents like Piper Alpha (1976) and Deep-water Horizon (2010) that had serious consequences on health, safety and environment (HSE) have an inevitable influence on that desire of keeping the assets well maintained and so work safe. And also no matter how old the facility is, having control over the entire tangible and intangible assets helps the companies to achieve this goal. It is essential to have a well-structured organization to have such control and that can be possible only if it is implemented a successful maintenance strategy. In order to implement a successful maintenance strategy, it is essential to have extensive knowledge about the assets in use.

Hence, knowledge on condition of assets and effects of assets on facilities are growing concerns in industry. At this point asset management takes very important role to gather the required information in order to make right decision for achieving sufficient maintenance strategy.

1.2) Objective and Sub-objectives

The main objective of the thesis is creating an integrated digital platform for the asset integrity assurance tools provided by the case study company with regards to the risk involved in O&G industry. In order to achieve main objective clearly and successfully, there is a set of sub-objectives listed below that must be accomplished:

Define the general properties and requirements of industrial systems in which O&G industry is involved.

Evaluate and map these asset integrity assurance tools, their functions, requirements and benefits with regulations and underlying reasons to have such asset integrity assurance tools.

Develop an integrated digital platform (application) for these tools to achieve integrated, compact and reliable industry standards.

1.3) Methodology

The first part of the thesis focuses on the comprehensive academic and industrial literature research about the complex industrial systems (Chapter 2) and asset integrity management (Chapter 3). Maintenance strategies and Management (Chapter 4) depends on the NCS maintenance management practices, and hence, PSA regulations and NORSOK standards has been used as main sources to implement a successful maintenance strategy All required information has been retrieved from international standards, books and articles collected from UiS library and online databases.

The second part of the thesis starts with establishing maintenance management practice as a case study (Chapter 5), continues with identifying and mapping (Chapter 6) all the asset integrity assurance tools provided by the company. Required information are gathered from the internal documentation belongs to the company. To be able to make decision about the GUI design and development (Chapter 7), a survey is conducted amongst the users of the asset integrity assurance tools in the case study company. Online information databases and forums are usually used for the required IT information to be able to develop a digital platform (application).

1.4) Limitations

Since one of the main objectives of the thesis is assessment of asset integrity assurance tools that are provided by the case study company that provides asset integrity services in O&G industry, the thesis will mainly focus on the asset integrity assurance tools in O&G industry provided by the case study company and therefore will not look for the industry practices for other asset integrity assurance tools. Since the final aim of the thesis is creating an integrated digital platform for the asset integrity assurance tools, the thesis will not go in depth with technical details of neither asset integrity management nor maintenance management. However it will present brief information from both approaches to be able to give sufficient background information.

Due to time constrain of the thesis, extended testing and validation phases, releasing beta version and final product of the integrated digital platform application to the end user will be abandoned.

1.5) Structure of Report

Part 1

Chapter 2 gives brief information about the complex industrial systems with regards to risk and their impacts in global scale. Chapter 3 focuses on the asset integrity management, key elements and challenges in connection with the challenges of complex industrial system. Chapter 4 focuses on maintenance strategies and maintenance management as an offered solution by the asset integrity concept. Within this chapter Thesis briefly gives basic information about the maintenance strategies

Part 2

In Chapter 5, a maintenance management practice is established in compliance with the requirement and regulations for NCS and studies the best practice for the oil and gas industry as a case study. In Chapter 6, thesis focuses on the asset integrity assurance tools used to enhance integrity by the case study company which gives the asset integrity services in Oil and Gas industry. Within this chapter, thesis aims to review and assess these tools separately and try to map integration of all asset integrity tools as a one-part complete application according to the regulations and search for prospective improvements. In Chapter 7, basics and processes to develop an integrated digital platform for asset integrity assurance tools in Python programming language is discussed and final results of developing process is presented.

Chapter 8 then discusses the lessons that is learned, challenges and recommendations for future study

Chapter 9, conclusion gives the final remarks for the objectives and results that are achieved.

1.6) The Industrial Case: Apply Sørco

Apply Sørco, here by "Company", is one of the Norway's leading engineering, procurement, construction, installation and commissioning (EPCIC) project supplier. The company headquartered in Stavanger has more than 30 years of experience giving service in oil and gas industry. It is part of the Apply Group Company. Company mainly operates in the oil & gas industry providing MMO and EPCIC services that optimize asset performance onshore and offshore effectively. (Apply Sørco AS, 2014a) Services that are offered by the company as a wide range of excellent solutions are illustrated in Figure 1-2.

Operational Solutions

• Maintenance analysis, planning and support, documentation for operation, systems and operations procedures, training of operators, technical information management

Technical Solutions

• FEED, process analysis and design, detail engineering, procurement & construction and project management support (EPCM), long term maintenance and modification(M&M) contracts, execution of EPCIC projects, safety and automation systems (SAS) and subsea tie-backs to existing facilities, safety and technical integrity upgrades. They all are illustrated in Figure 1-2.



Figure 1-2 Apply Sørco Business Areas (Apply Sørco AS, 2014a)

2) COMPLEX INDUSTRIAL SYSTEMS

In this Chapter, I am going to give brief information about complex industrial systems starting from the definition of basic terms such as system and complex systems.

System can be defined as a group of equipment or components that interacts with each other and are used for common purposes. But more comprehensively definition must involve the people and economic conditions. **Complex Systems** is defined as a system that consists of too many components and relations between each other or with its environment. (Lightsey, 2001) No matter systems can be defined in many different ways depending on their relations with external world, objectives or status etc. they can also be defined as either simple or complex systems at the end.

- Open or closed systems
- Physical or conceptual systems
- Natural or man-made systems
- Static or Dynamic systems
- Tangible or intangible systems
- Simple or Complex systems



Figure 2-1 Generic Illustration for System and Sub-System Approach

It is obvious that everything we see around us is somehow a part of simple or complex systems. This is an undeniable fact for industrial perspective as well. The only difference is strong industrial content and emphasize on industrial relations. With the background described, it can be said that the functionality of the modern society depends on complex systems that provide either products or services. Some of complex industrial systems that are big part of our modern world today can be listed as follows;

- Communication systems,
- Transportation systems such as airplanes, railways, shipbuilding, maritime etc.
- Information systems such as commercial, production, logistic etc.
- Power systems such as petroleum, offshore industry, energy facilities etc.
- Utility systems such as sewage, clean water, rain water infrastructure
- Medical systems such as hospitals, medical manufacturing plants etc.

Complexity of systems listed above comes from their engineering, operational and managerial difficulties. Each of the complex systems requires many different engineering disciplines for all of the phases during their life time. Beside the thousands of engineers and skilled workers are needed for such systems, tons of raw materials, billions of money, time and energy are also invested in these huge projects. Thus it is obvious that impacts of these complex systems on societies, politics, economics, environment etc. are amazingly big and important.

2.1) Oil and Gas Industry (Offshore) as a Complex Industrial System

Since the beginning of modern age, energy need has become the main concern of modern societies. Hence searching for new energy sources certainly was always top priority and it seems that it will continue. This desire will lead many yet undiscovered energy sources as it did for offshore industry almost 40 years ago.



Figure 2-2 Complex Industrial System Approach: Offshore Platform

With the aid of technological improvements, offshore industry is developed quickly during the last four decades and started to respond the energy necessities and demand of people for a sustainable life.

It is simply understandable that we categorized offshore oil platform as a complex industrial system due to its multi-disciplinary engineering, operation and managerial structure. Similar to the definition we made earlier, we can say that emerge of complex systems is related to the dynamic environments and systems' characteristics. Relying on this definition, it can be said that even only the operation difficulties of structures in open seas can make us categorize them as complex systems.

2.2) Interrelationships for Complex Industrial Systems

Complex Industrial systems have great influences in global scales; no matter they are run locally or globally. Of course, this could be possible with globalization and the law of global economics we have in our modern world today. Linked politics, economics and socio-economic environments make everything related to each other and therefore very vulnerable. Just like consequences of banking or financial crisis within USA affecting the rest of the world in 2008 -most recently- from the very first day, a probable catastrophic accident in a North Sea oil platform can easily affect many other complex industrial systems even located in very distance part of the world terribly. Incidents can have catastrophic consequences varying from different economic or politic or social scales. In Figure 2-3 these interrelations are depicted.



Figure 2-3 Interrelationships for Complex Industrial Systems (EEA, 2012)

In such complex industrial systems, there are many vital parameters to be achieved during the life time of systems due to big influences of complex industrial systems on globe.

Stable: The system has not relation with the external world, working with the predefined parameters and has no variations.

Predictable: The system works under predictable conditions. No surprise approach.

Transparent: The entire engineering phases starting from the design to decommissioning are documented explicitly and always accessible for the authorized body.

Controllable: A direct control mechanism involves design, process and rest of the system functions must be implemented.

Reliable: The system simply must operate under desired conditions during the life time.

According to the paradigm mentioned above, (Mina, Braha and Bar-Yam, 2006) we can say that an ideal complex industrial system is the system whose all loops are closed; all possible incidents can be foreseen and mitigated; every single parameters are specified, especially working condition parameters are precisely determined within the limits of its tolerances.

We have tried to describe the ideal complex systems so far. And there are some important questions to ask right here must be:

- How long will the complex system continue to be operated under the conditions it has as it was new build? (Mina, Braha and Bar-Yam, 2006)
- How long does it take to give the first system failure?
- How to mitigate the serious consequences?
- How to have a comprehensive control all over the assets in the industry?

To be able to stay in safe zone, reduce risk and find reliable solutions to the questions asked above, it should be better to have a comprehensive control all over the complex industrial systems. To be able to improve the equipments reliability and so the reliability of the entire plant during their life time, it is highly recommended to have comprehensive understanding about Asset Integrity Management and to take necessary asset integrity implementation.

Asset Integrity can be used as a reliable platform to implement powerful strategies for life extending, reliability, control, stability, transparency etc. shortly everything that a complex industrial system needs to reduce risk during the life time of the facility.

3) ASSET INTEGRITY MANAGEMENT

3.1) Terminology Overview

'Asset' according to the British Standards (2014) is defined like "an item, thing or entity that has potential or actual value to an organization. The value will vary between different organizations and their stakeholders, and can be tangible or intangible, financial or non-financial".

Asset integrity can basically be defined as the ability of an asset to perform its function properly and efficiently within the limits of its working environment conditions and ability to preserve the health, safety and environment during its lifetime (ABS Consulting, 2010). Asset integrity can be also defined as the strategy and activities which is needed to maintain the required safe and reliable operation conditions for facilities (Hassan and Khan, 2012). It is highly demanded to keep the adverse effect to HSE at the minimum level and keep risk as low as reasonably practicable (ALARP).

Asset Integrity Management is defined by HSE as "the means of ensuring that the people, systems, processes and resources that deliver integrity are in place, in use and will perform when required over the whole lifecycle of the asset" (HSE, 2004) And also reducing risk by providing good design, operating and construction practices in order to prevent major incidents is seen as asset integrity management by OGP (2008).

Within the perspective that is drawn above, we can define Asset Management as a framework creates an organization to valuate process from its assets to organizational objectives while keeping environmental, social and financial cost at a reasonable level and keeping risk, quality of service and performance related to the assets at the desired level at the same time. (British Standards Institution, 2014a)

On the other hand PAS-55 describes asset management as "systematic and coordinated activities and practices through which an organization optimally and sustainably manages its assets and asset systems, their associated performance, risks and expenditures over their life cycles for the purpose of achieving its organizational strategic plan". (PAS-55, 2008) Simply what is meant here with the term strategic plan is overall life time for the organization.

As we simply can say that asset integrity and asset integrity management is the backbone of a successful long term asset management policy as well as a reliable maintenance strategy. Hence asset integrity plays vital role and needs to be improved to have enhanced performance and profit.

The relationship between asset, asset integrity, asset integrity management and asset management can be illustrated as it is shown in Figure 3-1.



Figure 3-1 Asset Management Frame (British Standards Institution, 2014a)

3.2) Standards and Guidelines for Asset Integrity Management

Asset integrity management and asset management means much more than just paying attention to the financial advantages or durability of the physical assets for business world. (British Standards Institution, 2014b) Hence the attention paid to this field is first considered by a number of organizations under the leadership of Institute of Asset Management and "PAS 55 Asset Management Specifications" is published in 2004. In 2008 The British Standards Institution updated and published the new version of PAS-55. The need for guidance on global scale is also considered by International Organization of Standardization (ISO). "ISO 55000 Asset Management - Overview, principles and terminology", "ISO 55001 Asset Management - Requirements" and "ISO 55002 Asset Management – Guidelines on the application of ISO 55001" are published most recently in January,2014. Due to the importance of subject and lack of standardization, some prominent global organizations, certification and classification societies such as ABS and DNV or International Association of Oil and Gas Producers (OGP), has published their own guidelines. Beside these organizations, as an independent governmental organization, UK Health and Safety Executives (HSE) have also published their own regulatory guidelines.

3.3) Asset Integrity Management Services and Products

Product can be defined briefly as the tangible or intangible output that, according to our point of view, is usually made through an industrial process in order to be sold for income. On the other hand we can define **services** as a set of tangible or intangible actions within a process that produce or maintain a product for a basic public need. (Cambridge University Press, 2014)

In this subchapter, there will be a compilation for products and services provided in the O&G industry regarding to the asset integrity management. This work is compiled from Kadiri (2013). Only intangible services are concerned due to our limitations.

Products

- *Software and Applications* such as CAD/CAM software, database management, administration, analysis, network, CMMS software etc.
- *Simulators* that are able to create a virtual environment for a real training experience for safety, operation, maintenance, inspection etc. purposes.
- Sensors and instrumentation devices that used for determining the condition of asset (NDT tools) or gathering information about the process, or environment.
- Tools and Equipment
- Robots, ROVs

Services

Engineering services within a wide range that covers design, analysis, maintenance and inspection policies. These services throughout a set of analysis supports entire life cycle of plant and provides vital information to make decision about the maintenance programs. Establishing maintenance program is an essential part of the engineering services we consider within this study mainly.

- Inspection and Monitoring
- Spare part management
- Improvement services mostly refer to the repair and maintenance improvements that mainly aim high reliability and availability during the life time of the plant.
- Operation documentation is the process that transforms technical and operational data into understandable format for the end users. P&IDs, block diagrams, data sheets, operation and maintenance manuals are some of the documents that is needed to handled and transformed.
- Training services implies training for personnel from operational perspective.
- Safety and Emergency response stands for safety and emergency response analysis for unexpected events that might cause catastrophic failures. Service includes safety assessment, inspections, test, demonstration of evacuation etc. (Kadiri, 2013)

3.4) Basics and Benefits of Asset Integrity Management

Firstly, it is better to understand the importance of asset integrity in oil and gas industry and reason of the fact that we need. Asset integrity is a multi-disciplinary approach that consider and tries to combine tangible and intangible assets, human resources, project design, planning, IT technologies and tools, operation, commissioning and decommissioning that take place during the lifetime of a project. (Erstad, 2011)

The main reason why we need Asset Integrity is actually its capacity to prevent catastrophic failures and to ensure high availability during the life time. Asset integrity keeps facilities at high level of availability by a taking wide range of important activities. Improving equipment design, inspection, testing, preventive maintenance, predictive maintenance and repair activities by asset integrity tools are the essential part of the asset integrity activities. A sample illustration is shown in Figure 3-2.



Figure 3-2 Fundamental of Asset Integrity (Adapted from Bax, 2010)

To be able to implement a successful asset integrity management system, it is essential to consider following key parameters as we pointed some of them in complex industrial systems chapter;

- Technological trends
- Economic trends
- Environmental Trends

It is also vital to keep stakeholders well integrated and well informed during the entire asset integrity process.

Asset Integrity, in general, aims very important utilizations for,

- Improving safety and reducing risk, ensuring HSE requirements
- Developing know-how knowledge

- Increasing productivity and efficiency in production, operations and maintenance.
- Improving reliability, availability and maintainability parameters.
- Better understanding of assets and therefore plant condition
- Increasing the life time of assets
- Increase profitability
- Asset Integrity goals and objectives mentioned in this sub-chapter are illustrated in Figure 3-3.



Figure 3-3 Asset Integrity Management Goals (Stork Technical Services, 2014)

In addition to the overall expected benefits of asset integrity management that are mentioned above, asset integrity service companies operating in very competitive markets like oil and gas industry points some other important responsibilities to implement strong asset integrity structure and taking the concept one-step ahead of current trends. The target objectives that are considered to improve continuously can be summarized as follows:

- Improving specialized technical documentation and information related services
- Delivering anticipated financial results according to budgets
- Providing quality services to the market.

As we discuss in Complex Industrial Systems, we need to have stability, control, transparency, reliability etc. starting from the first day of planning, hence it is essential to implement asset integrity from very first day of the project design to the end of its economic life in order to achieve the asset integrity goals and utilize the concept. This can be possible only if a strong and comprehensive strategy that includes all elements of asset integrity is developed.

3.4.1) Key Elements of Asset Integrity

Asset integrity can be divided into three sub-categories as it is shown in the Figure 3-4. This categorization simply depends on life cycle stages of assets and art of management.



Figure 3-4 Key Elements of Asset Integrity (Pirie and Østby, 2007)

Operational Integrity can be defined as the ability to operate plant safe. (Adair, Filmalter and Mahlangu, 2008) and covers all the events, assessments and activities related to the operations. Hence, human resources are an important part of operational integrity and must be integrated to the rest of the integrity system. Monitoring and analyzing operational conditions continuously are vital for safe and reliable operational integrity.

Operation integrity requires appropriate knowledge, competency, experience, labor force etc. to be able to operate facility safe during the life time. It requires adequate integration with the maintenance and safety processes. (Pirie and Østby, 2007)

Design Integrity covers a wide range engineering scope from initial engineering analysis of assets that is supposed to be used to fulfill the safety and functional requirements during the life span of the project. Design integrity basically includes risk management process, simulations, calculations, blue-print preparations and financial assessments to making decisions for materials and technology. Design integrity can be accomplished by conducting comprehensive researches and audits during initial construction phase of the plant.

From industrial point of view, design integrity is considered as defining and building up safety barriers according to the recognized regulations and international standards. Furthermore design integrity aims to improve these barriers and reduce risk in order to

prevent major accidents. (Pirie and Østby, 2007) As we see the risk and probable benefits of risk reduction actions to be taken, we can say that it is very important to implement a successful risk analysis method to achieve successful design integrity through the life time of facility. Methodology for a successful risk management policy is given in In Figure 3-5.



Figure 3-5 Asset Integrity Risk Management Process (British Standards Institution, 2011)

Technical Integrity can be simply defined as fundamental maintenance and data management activities required to keep the operation of the plant available. (Pirie and Østby, 2007) Technical integrity work processes covers inspection, maintenance, modification and reliability of physical assets. It considers technical condition of assets and related information.

Technical integrity should be obtained within all the three major stages of an asset through its commercial life with a maintenance perspective. These three major stages simply covers the entire work processes during the life time of project and is defined by (Liyanage, Badurdeen and Ratnayake, 2009) as:

- EPCIC (Engineering, Procurement, Construction, Installation and commissioning)
- Operation stage
- Decommissioning or termination stage

Providing the best HSE conditions within the stages defined above is the main objective of technical integrity during the life time of the plant. (Erstad, 2011) However this is a challenging task if we consider that all of the equipments used in production facilities are exposed to degrading and, by nature, having declining performance parameters during the life time. As we know, degrading can cause either partial failures and relatively simple consequences or bigger failures and catastrophic consequences by

time. Hence, to be able to have safe and reliable operational conditions, required maintenance actions must be taken in compliance with the maintenance management loop illustrated in Figure 3-6 and probable failures due to degrading must be eliminated with the aid of maintenance actions. This is the way to enhance and strengthen technical integrity of an asset throughout its life time.



Figure 3-6 Maintenance Management Process (PSA, 1998)

In reality, in order to maintain the facilities, prevent degradation and extend the life time of assets, it is very important to keep maintenance management process working and updated during the life time of project. This is the only way to have a high level of technical integrity and so a successfully implemented asset integrity management system. A robust and integrated maintenance strategy can keep the plant working efficiently and reduce the risk to the ALARP levels.



Figure 3-7 Asset Integrity during Life Cycle (Adapted from Bax, 2010)

Finally, it is clearly seen that a strong asset integrity management only can be accomplished by developing a well understanding about design, technical and operational integrity concepts. In order to keep the facility operating under desired conditions during its life time, it is essential to have a pointless integration of these elements as it is shown in Figure 3-7. This, on the other hand, is the only way to develop a sustainable and reliable industrial system. And the technical integrity is the main pathway right in front of the stable, controllable and reliable life span operations.

Process work flow coming from complex industrial systems and leading to the maintenance strategies is illustrated in Figure 3-8.



Figure 3-8 Pathway from Complex Industrial Systems to Maintenance Strategy

3.5) Challenges with respect to the asset integrity

The entire work processes mentioned earlier for asset integrity has to be HSE and cost friendly with a sustainable regularity. It has to be well understood that the plant must be operated with a harmony of HSE regulations which enforces elimination or reduction of risk as low as reasonably practicable. Maintenance is the key tool for building strong technical integrity and so working environment with reasonably low risk. Maintenance philosophies aim to prevent or limit undesired failure that might cause loss of production and/or high cost of repair action. To be able to achieve these goals, a well-structured maintenance strategy which is supposed to be integrated as a part of strong asset integrity must be applicable.

Asset integrity must be provided as a life span service and must comprise design, operation, construction, maintenance, modification and decommissioning phases. And of course, asset integrity has its own overall objectives and challenges as well as elements of asset integrity have their own challenges to achieve in order to have a sustainable safe working environment. These overall industrial challenges for the asset integrity service contractor to accomplish can be listed as below;

- Insufficient collaboration; lacking of information and experience sharing among the companies operating in the same industry
- Operating under unpredictable circumstances and various harsh environmental conditions makes it challenging to have a uniform asset integrity management paradigm.
- Regulating with various non-standardized operational regulation published by the operator companies.
- Inadequate integration of maintenance and safety work processes.(Pirie and Østby, 2007)
- Lack of required documentation and unskilled personnel.

Turning challenges into the gain also can be seen as general challenges to accomplish. According to the that paradigm, objectives that are supposed to be accomplished as end result through the industry challenges are listed below;

- Liability for regulatory requirements, HSE
- Competency
- Risk evaluation and management
- Well organized documentation
- Availability and robustness of information
- Incident investigation and life-long learning
- Performance management

4) MAINTENANCE STRATEGIES AND MANAGEMENT

Maintenance, according to the ISO 14224, is combination of all technical and managerial activities, controlling actions to be able to keep an item in desired functional state or restore it to make it perform its function properly. (British Standards Institution, 2006)

On the other hand, all of the managerial actions that first define goals of maintenance program that must be accomplished, then planning, design and utilization of available sources in order to implement a sustainable maintenance approach are defined as maintenance management. Maintenance management aims to build an organizational behavior model that involves different parties and corporation and methodologies. Only then, it becomes possible to ensure safe working conditions and enhanced productivity. (Standards Norway, 2011)

One of the important terms related to the maintenance that must be defined is the term maintenance strategy. It is defined as management methods or management concept used to achieve maintenance goals determined from the very beginning phase of the project.

4.1) Standards and Legislations for Maintenance

Oil & Gas activities -in general- that are held in NCS are regulated by Norwegian Petroleum Act of 29 November 1996 and the Norwegian Petroleum Taxation Act of 13 June 1975. (Statoil AS, 2009)

Maintenance programs regarding to the Oil & Gas industry that are held in NCS are regulated by Norwegian Petroleum Safety Authority (PSA). PSA Activities Regulations §45 is regulating all maintenance activities. Maintenance related monitoring, inspection, testing, trial and repair actions are also regulated by §45.

Classification of equipments used in the facilities according to the HSE consequences of potential functional failures is regulated by Activities Regulations §46. It is recommended to use classification as basis for maintenance activities and maintenance frequencies. Activities Regulations §46 recommends NORSOK Z-008 Standards to fulfill the classification requirements. §46 also refer to the Norwegian Standards NS-EN 13306 for maintenance terminology and ISO 14224 for reliability data of equipments (PSA, 2014a).

PSA Activities Regulations §47 enforces a maintenance program for the fault modes that lead to HSE risks defined through §46. Maintenance Program is to have activities such as monitoring and controlling performance, failure mechanism and technical conditions.(PSA, 2014b) §47 regulate the maintenance program with the aid of some other international standards and guidelines such as ISO 20815 for HSE frame, ISO13702 and OLF70 for safety systems, IEC 61508 for emergency shutdown system. In addition to the regulations mentioned above §48 and §49 also regulates Planning and Prioritization and Maintenance Effectiveness respectively.

4.2) Basics of maintenance strategies

Maintenance strategies can be in many different forms depending on the prospects of outcome, assets that need to be maintained and cost, of course. It can be said that maintenance cost generates the big portion of operation cost during the last few decades. According to the Mobley (2002) maintenance cost is between 15% and 60% of entire operation costs during the life time of manufacturing or process plants. However, it is obvious that consequences of not having a proper maintenance strategy or lack of maintenance management may cost much more. On the other hand beside the cost of not having such maintenance strategy, there is also great risk for health, safety and environment due to any probable failure.

Within this chapter, we will briefly present information about the maintenance strategies, main goals, motivations, concepts and their deficiencies. Maintenance strategy categorization is illustrated in Figure 4-1.



Figure 4-1 Maintenance Strategy Overview (Coetzee, 2004)

4.2.1) Corrective Maintenance

Corrective Maintenance, which is also known as "*Run to Failure Management*" or "*Reactive Maintenance*" or *reactive maintenance can be* called the simplest maintenance strategy. In fact, there is no maintenance strategy to talk about in such approach. In this strategy, simply it is waited to take any maintenance action until the machine or the equipment fails. Failure point is also the time to make decision whether to repair or replace the equipment. By its nature, it is expected to take immediate action in case of failure in plant. That can be only possible with an extensive spare part inventory and qualified workers that are available in the plant all the time. In addition, of course there is a huge additional economic effect due to probable operation loss or the cost of immediate spare part supply. Researches show that average corrective maintenance cost can be three times higher than the scheduled or preventive maintenance approaches. (Mobley, 2002) it is only acceptable if the equipment is not critical and has no critical consequence in case of failure.

4.2.2) Preventive Maintenance

Preventive maintenance, simply as its name implies, is used to prevent a potential failure of equipment and significant damage might happen regarded to the failure. Moreover, the way that approach is implemented is always time-driven. Mainly there are pre-determined fixed time intervals and procedures to help maintenance engineers to take the required maintenance action. No matter the time intervals are based on mean-time-to-failure (MTTF) statistics of equipment or suggestion from manufacturer or even based on the experience of maintenance operator, time intervals are not fixed as they are anticipated, moreover they definitely change, mostly they extend. This is because of the desire to stay on safe side while implementing the preventive maintenance strategy and the nature of equipment as it is understood from the bath-tube curve. As we know bath-tube concepts indicates that a new machine can fail during the very first weeks after installation just because of some installation issues. It works well afterwards for a period and then most likely starts to give some failures as a result of operation duration. Bath-tube curve is given in Error! Reference source not found.

Preventive maintenance intervals, as a state of nature, can show big differences. Intervals may differ from daily basis to once in a ten year duration regarding to the function of assets and its criticality.

Main goal of preventive maintenance can be pointed as identifying the upcoming failure with the aid of time-driven maintenance actions the way before it occurs and arrange the necessary maintenance sources such as repair part, skilled workman etc. to take the required maintenance action within the best time for plant working schedule. Otherwise, unseen failures can turn into catastrophic consequences.



Figure 4-2 Bath-tube approach for probable failures during life-time (British Standards Institution, 2006)

From this point of view, we can say that the main difference between preventive maintenance and corrective maintenance is the ability of arranging the required sources and the ability of scheduling the repair time regarding to the impact of downtime. (Mobley, 2002)

However, in order to have time to be able to arrange sources and to take the maintenance action on the very best time for operation is the optimistic case even for preventive maintenance concept. The reason of that is hidden in the data that is used for planning preventive maintenance interval. Such data like MTTF, mean-time-between-failures MTBF, and manufacturer suggestions are all based on some assumptions or experiments that naturally have some certain limitations regarding to the operating circumstances, conditions and workloads. Consequently, not having certain information can cause some catastrophic failures because of late taken action as well as the fact that there might be some unnecessary maintenance actions.

Some of the most important advantages of preventive maintenance

- Management Control
- Spare part management control
- Cost-benefit relations
- Quality management

On the other hand, preventive maintenance has some deficiencies as we mentioned before, here we list some of the most important disadvantages of preventive maintenance strategy,

- Infant mortality
- High Initial Costs
- Using more parts than needed
- Highly exposed to the human errors (Mobley, 2002)

4.2.3) Condition Based Maintenance

Condition based maintenance (CBM) is a maintenance strategy that depends on the condition monitoring. Monitoring and evaluating the condition of maintainable assets continuously or in a regular schedule constructs the backbone of this strategy. This maintenance policy is also known as predictive maintenance.

As we mentioned under the preventive maintenance topic, the inefficiencies of PM due to being a time-driven maintenance approach, which provides maintenance action mostly depending on the historical reliability data and does not consider the current condition of the asset, is well handled with condition base maintenance strategy. Thus, with the help of condition driven maintenance strategy, it becomes easy to find out early degradation of asset and becomes easy to manage optimization of downtime duration of facility efficiently. Moreover, maintenance action is taken almost on the exact time when asset needs maintenance. To be able to determine the exact maintenance time, CBM mainly uses non-destructive testing methods including visual inspection, performance benchmarking techniques and degradation analyses. (Lee et al., 2006)

Consequently, the basic idea beyond the maintenance strategies is getting benefits summarized as follows:

- Reducing the downtime and improving availability.
- Extending life time of plant
- Increasing total safety
- Reducing cost
- Compensating of unreliability and loss of quality
- Avoiding the adverse effect of human errors
- Providing optimum operation conditions
- Minimum spare part inventory
- Ability to react as fast as possible
- Reducing risk as low as reasonably practicable

Furthermore, if we basically try to map algorithm for proper maintenance strategies, we can categorize it under four main categories depending on the state and the importance of assets. Here what we mean with *state* and *importance* is the condition and the function of the assets respectively. A visualized definition for this concept is shown in Table 4-1. This preliminary matrix can help us to select or at least to have an idea about the suitable maintenance strategy. (Schneider et al., 2006)

4.2.4) Reliability-Centered Maintenance (RCM)

Reliability Centered Maintenance (RCM) is defined as a systematic and detailed maintenance evaluation to be able to indicate and prioritize preventive maintenance activities according to the safety parameters. In other words, systematic analysis of

system functions with reliability perspective and their effects on failures, where generic maintenance concepts are not sufficient to determine such detailed information. RCM is one of the advanced maintenance concept which involves risk management and ensures reliability of equipment during all its operation.

RCM concept is considered only when criticality of equipment, function-wise, is medium or high. Because that criticality levels requires in-depth analysis and information, while preventive maintenance strategy is used for low criticality equipment. RCM decision logic for maintenance selection process can be seen in Figure 0-1.

To be able to successfully implement RCM concept, principles described below must be well understood and applied. (Conachey and Montgomery, 2003)

- 1. Identifying the system.
- 2. Defining the system functions and related performance standards.
- 3. Define the failures that may cause the functional failure.
- 4. Conduct the Failure Modes, Effect and Criticality Analysis (FMECA)
- 5. Foresee the consequence of the functional failure.
- 6. Determine the measure that can prevent the failure
- 7. Consider the functional failure based worst case scenario and develop the actions that must be taken under worst case scenario

		IMPORTANCE		
	Not Considered			Considered
CONDITION	Not Considered	CM Corrective Maintenance • No inspection or maintenance until breakdown		TBM Time Based Maintenance • Fixed time intervals for inspections and maintenance
	Considered	CBM Condition Based Maintenance • Continuous or occasional monitoring • Maintenance when required		RCM Reliability Centered Maintenance Priority list Connection of condition and failure effect Risk management

Table 4-1 Maintenance Strategies (Schneider et al., 2006)

4.2.5) Failure Modes, Effect and Criticality Analysis (FMECA)

Failure Modes, Effect and Criticality Analysis is a qualitative analysis method that is used to prevent failures, define and mitigate their effects. According to the Mobley (2002) FMECA is a bottom-up method which consider every single component in the equipment and their failure with their impact on equipment and so consequences. Occurrence frequency and the possible failure causes are the main inputs for such analysis. As it is understood by that brief information, FMECA is highly detailed and sensitive analysis methodology; hence it is only applied to the equipment with high criticality.

4.3) Maintenance Management

The work flow that has been described so far through Chapter2, 3 and 4 for developing a concept that allows a complex industrial system, an offshore oil platform in this case, to be operated under desired functional conditions needs to have a maintenance management philosophy in order to have a great control over the assets, technical conditions. Maintenance activities etc. from this perspective it is easy to define maintenance management as a set of activities used to determine the maintenance objectives, priorities, strategies and responsibilities first and then utilize them by means such as maintenance planning, control, supervision and also improving methods for economic and organizational aspects. (British Standards Institution, 2010a)

Maintenance management philosophy takes place to provide sustainable reliability during the life span of facility. That philosophy was developed by Norwegian Petroleum Authority during 1990s and was illustrated in Figure 3-6 Maintenance Management Process.

A well implemented maintenance management model can be evaluated under three main conceptual phase called resource (input), process (maintenance verification) and results (outputs). Verification phase is divided into seven different processes that runs in a sustainable loop through the life cycle of facility. These processes and their key elements is described briefly below;

- Defining and updating the main goals and requirements
 - Risk, production and cost are mainly concern parameters.
 - Regulatory requirements have to be satisfied.
- Selecting maintenance program
 - PM, CBM, CM, RCM, FMECA, failure causes etc.
- Planning and preparation of maintenance activities
 - Method, required time, activities needs to be taken, prioritizing of activity
- Execution of maintenance program
 - Work permits, safety requirements and reporting.
- Reporting on performance maintenance, technical condition. Cost and risks

- Considers maintenance data, performance data, sets KPIs
- Analyzing of feedback data by mapping improvement potential
 - Analyzing feedback data of maintenance actions, root cause analysis
- Development measures for strategic improvement.
 - a. Improving system in terms of safety, barrier management, cost effectiveness. (Lundin Norway AS, 2012)

4.3.1) Maintenance Management Challenges

Requirements for maintenance and maintenance management are set according to the health, safety and environment regulations frame. Therefore maintenance activities have to be in compliance with HSE requirements as well. This can be said as overall challenge related to maintenance and maintenance management.

According to the supervision of Norwegian Petroleum Safety, some of the issues that are seen challenges and need to be improved are compiled as follows from (PSA, 2014c)

Challenges regarding to the ineffective management

- Classification insufficiency and not having systematic choice of priorities
- Ineffective reassessment of maintenance actions and frequencies as if equipment is not aging.
- Lack of know-how development, competences and resources

Challenges regarding to preventive maintenance

- Insufficient reliability data for the equipments
- Creating project basis technical libraries, in other word, reliability databases regarding to maintenance.
- Keeping safety critical barriers functioning whenever they are needed
- Insufficient reporting, reports without failure causes, failure mode data.

Challenges regarding to the safety and aging

- Not having a comprehensive method for detecting mal-function equipment or hidden failure.
- Lack of information reliability data, mean-time-between-failure (MTBF), meantime-to-failure (MTTF), mean-time-to-repair (MTTR) data regarding to the aging equipment.
5) ESTABLISHING MAINTENANCE MANAGEMENT PRACTICE

A sufficient maintenance program for a production plant, by nature of matter, includes more than one maintenance strategies that was mentioned earlier in this chapter at the same time. Different maintenance strategies are applied to difference kinds of equipment depending on the risk factor that is related to the equipment. It is a challenging task to determine risk factors related to the equipment and it can be accomplished by carrying out risk analysis methods. To be able to implement risk analysis methods successfully to the entire plant, information regarding to the plant and maintenance strategies must be collected correctly and must be utilized to map relationship between equipments and systems. Information that has been gathered must be evaluated efficiently. For easy utilization of the methodology, Maintenance Management Practice is illustrated in Figure 5-1.



Figure 5-1 Maintenance Management Practice (Markeset and Kumar, 2005)

Hence, the first step for establishing a maintenance program starts with collecting data regarding to the maintenance program. Data that is collected is to be used for construction of the technical hierarchy for entire plant as a starting point.

5.1) Technical and Functional Hierarchy

Technical hierarchy creates an overview with in-depth technical details for entire plant. Both of information that is handled through the technical hierarchy and outcome are supposed to include every single item in the facility such as main equipments, components, instruments etc. Technical hierarchy should be established at an early phase of the project due to technical integrity concerns. Hierarchy is obtained by breaking entire plant into systems, subsystems, main functions and sub-functions regarding to the equipment itself and its function, of course. (Standards Norway, 2011) Moreover, technical hierarchy provides very essential information about technical dependencies of the installation, tag systems, documents and related drawings. As it is a necessity to define tag hereby, according to the Norsok standards tag is defined as "a unique code that defines the functional location and function of a physical component within a facility." (Standards Norway, 1996)

Technical hierarchy is the backbone of maintenance program and by gathering information about tags belongs to the various components of the plant and evaluating them regarding to the maintenance strategies, it aims to fulfil the completion of final maintenance program.

Establishment of Technical hierarchy

As we know it very well, we need to inspect drawings and documents belong to the systems in order to start to implement technical hierarchy. And identifying the main system equipments as it is shown in Figure 5-2.



Figure 5-2 Technical Hierarchy Work Process (Standards Norway, 2011)

Biggest challenge for preparing technical hierarchy is lack of documentation at the very beginning phase of the project. Documentation issues may be fixed by time later on, however since technical hierarchy is sort of starting point for maintenance program, it should not cause any delay because of lack of documentation. To successfully overcome of this situation, it is highly recommended to have quality control check for documentation the way before the technical hierarchy kicks off.

Another challenge for technical hierarchy could be forming hierarchy visually to be able to do quality checks efficiently and building up infrastructure for consequence classification technically. Following figures are scripted and developed within the scope of master thesis to be used in Monitoring (Control) Interface (go to Chapter 7.2).



Figure 5-3 Technical (up) and Functional (down) Hierarchy Structures

Establishment of Functional hierarchy

Contrary to the technical hierarchy, functional hierarchy does not care about the physical relationship among the equipments; it is much more about the linking equipments depending on their functional features and abilities. Each systems which have been determined through the technical hierarchy are broken down into main and sub-functions. There is usually a link between main equipments and main function. And each main function has several levels of sub-function. According to the Norsok standards, it is normal to have two or three sub levels more for sub-functions. It is possible to have more detailed sub-functions but indeed it might be seem futile. And all tags and components are to be categorized underneath of a sub-function regarding to their functions. With the aid of this hierarchical functional approach, it is easy to define the critical equipments and creating base for the consequence classification. (Standards Norway, 2011)

5.2) Consequence Classification

Consequence classification process is utilized to register the probable consequences in case of a main function failure depending on the output of functional hierarchy. Failure modes and their frequencies that might cause to either a partial or a complete mal-functioning are identified through consequence classification process. Assessment is to be done according to the both assumption of partial and complete failure situation. (Standards Norway, 2011) A Risk matrix that is identified according to the HSE concerns, business strategy and acceptance criteria of the operator company is used for classification of consequences. A sample risk matrix is presented in Annex Figure 0-2 (Apply Sørco AS, 2014b)

Consequence classification creates base and starting paradigm for Preventive maintenance initials, RCM/FMECA/RBI analysis, and preparation of generic maintenance concept, work order prioritization, design and spare part evaluation. (Standards Norway, 2011)

In compliance with Norsok Z-008 guidelines, work flow in Figure 5-4 is representing entire process of consequence classification step-wise.



Figure 5-4 Consequence Classification Work Flow (Standards Norway, 2011)

5.3) Work Flow for Establishing Preventive Maintenance Program

According to the results of consequence classification, in case of no further detailed risk analysis method required for considered equipments or in other word specified equipments have low level of consequences, a preventive maintenance program including preventive maintenance routines should be implemented. Preventive maintenance programs and preventive maintenance routines are highly utilized maintenance concepts that must be developed in compliance with the risk assessment principles in order to implement effective and efficient maintenance activities. (Apply Sørco AS, 2014b)

As we know that while PM program specifies the maintenance activities to be carried out and time intervals between maintenance activities, PMRs describes how to maintain equipments that are registered with tag number in detail. For a set of equipments, having one preventive maintenance program but many different preventive maintenance routines is a usual practice.

A guiding preventive maintenance work flow that is drawn according to the Norsok standards is presented in Figure 0-4 Work Flow for Establishing Preventive Maintenance Program at the Appendix.

5.4) Risk Evaluation for Maintenance Decisions

According to the results of consequence classification, there will be either generic maintenance concept or more detailed risk evaluation to be able to make decision about maintenance activities to apply to the considered equipment.

Generic Maintenance Concept is defined as a group of cost effective maintenance actions that is prepared by taking RCM data into account for a known type of equipments. According to the Norsok standards for safety and production systems "Offshore Reliability Data" (OREDA[®]) is recommended as a recognized data source to use regarding to the generic maintenance concept (Standards Norway, 2010). In addition to that HSE requirements are always in consideration for this kind of maintenance programs as well. Generic maintenance concept can be seen as a collection of the best practices for the equipments that has similar design, similar failure modes, similar failure rates and similar operating conditions.(Standards Norway, 2011) Generic maintenance concept is usually applied to the equipments whose consequence classification shows that it has low level of consequences.

On the other hand, FMECA, RCM, RBI analysis method shall be used and maintenance program should be prepared according to the output of these analyses if the equipment does not have a familiar design with any of the equipments that company experienced so far or has a new technology or does not have sufficient reliability data or have medium or high level of consequence. Generic failure data from similar equipments can be utilized in accordance with ISO, 20815 Annex E.2. (Standards Norway, 2011)

5.5) Spare Part Evaluation

As a part of the maintenance program, a spare part program is to be developed according to the regulations. Spare part program is enforced by PSA Activities Regulations §46 and PSA Technical and Operational Regulations §59 and guided by NORSOK Z-008. All regulatory requirements emphasize importance of HSE and require the evaluation by considering HSE concerns.

Spare part program is anticipated to maximize availability and reliability of equipments that are utilized in plant and to minimize equipment down-time by:

- Identifying needs for operation and maintenance of high and safety critical equipments during operational life span.
- minimizing equipment downtime due to unavailability of spare parts
- planning and determining stock level of spare parts
- Identifying maximum and minimum re-order level for each type of equipment(Apply Sørco AS, 2013)

Spare part evaluation is required to be done based on the results of consequence classification. It must be a detailed evaluation that considers crucial parameters such as quantity, store location, lead time, redundancy, plan for operations, availability, etc. Before presenting the spare part evaluation process, it should be better to mention about spare part categories and some important parameters in order to draw the starting point for evaluation.

Spare part categories

- Capital Spares are known as having long lead time, high cost and low failure rates. These spares are crucial for the function of the plant. Decisions are usually made on case by case basis.
- Operational Spares are used to secure daily basis operations. They are required to maintain the safety capabilities of the equipments during the life time.
- Commissioning Spares are used during commissioning phase; left over spares can be used during the operation phase as well.
- Consumables are spares for non-repairable items. They have usually high demand rate and low cost.(Standards Norway, 2011)

Store Location

Depending on the results of consequence classification and demand rate, spare parts belong to the plant may be stored at various locations. Location is the output of risk based spare part evaluation. Risk matrix that is designed with demand rate and consequence parameters, determine the location and min or max value of spares to be stored. A sample risk matrix for spare part evaluation is presented in Figure 0-5 at the Appendix.

Re-order level and order quantity

It is very important to determine re-order level and order quantity to develop an costeffective spare part program and not to fall into neither under-stocking nor overstocking situation. Re-order level is calculated with a safety factor due to uncertainty. Calculation is based on demand rate and delivery duration. On the other hand order quantity is calculated based on demand rate, cost per order and storage cost.(Standards Norway, 2011)

Consequence Classification for Spare Part

Consequence classification for spare part is the evaluation of possible consequences in case of non-available of spare part. Similar to the consequence classification process, here we also have high, medium and low level of consequence classifications. An example for consequence classes for spare part evaluation is as follows:

- **High** Equipment of a system that shall operate in order to maintain operational capability in terms of safety, environment and production
- **Medium** Equipment of a system that have installed redundancy, of which either the system or its installed spare must operate in order to maintain operational capability in terms of safety, environment and production
- Low No consequence for safety, production or environment



Figure 5-5 Spare Part Work Process

6) IT TOOLS FOR ASSET INTEGRITY ASSURANCE

6.1) Background

Maintenance concepts and practices that are mentioned in the previous chapter are very essential to obtain a successful asset integrity structure and to reduce the risk during the life span of facilities. However, achieving such integrity is always a challenging task for the companies operating in oil and gas industry due to the complexity of industry and the possibility of human errors regarding to that complexity.

With aid of the technological improvements in computer sciences during the last a few decades, highly efficient IT tools were started to be utilized in order to have a solid technical and financial control over the complex industrial systems such as oil and gas industry.

From the technical point of view, the main overall benefits of using such IT tools is extensively reducing human errors and increasing ability to access to the required information and to organize them. As a result of these benefits, it is easy to say that with the aid of the IT tools utilized, it is easier to provide much higher level of risk reduction and consequently better health, safety and environmental conditions.

6.2) Case Study: Asset Integrity Assurance Tools by Apply Sorcø

With respect to the advancements mentioned above, it turned out to a global trend and a must to develop and improve asset integrity tools to be able to manage cost effective projects in the industry and increase the efficiency while keeping safety concerns and human errors at acceptable levels. In that perspective, Apply Sorcø has developed its own asset integrity assurance tools called "Structured Information & Management System (SIMS)" to ensure high quality deliverables with less human errors and to provide a complete and reliable asset integrity solutions in compliance with the regulation mentioned in both of Chapter 3 and Chapter 4.

Structure Information & Management System (SIMS) consists of several separate modules which are dedicated to accomplish a part of integrity requirements. In this chapter we will review the maintenance management process that was introduced in Chapter 3 in technical integrity sub-heading, modules of SIMS, their structures and functional location within the maintenance management process.

To be able to proceed systematically, we need to develop a logic platform on which we can briefly introduce modules of SIMS, describing their functionalities and matching them to the requirements of maintenance management process. Figure 6-1 provides such platform and points asset integrity services and matching maintenance

management activities. Asset integrity services were drawn starting from the point one and moves clock-wise same as maintenance management cycle taken from Figure 3-6 (Maintenance Management Process) and illustrated in the center does.



Figure 6-1 Asset Integrity Tools and Maintenance Management Cycle

6.2.1) Tag Management Module (TMM)

"Tag" or "**Tag Number"** can be identified as a unique ID that is given to every single physical equipment or component used in the facilities. Tags basically define functional location and functions of equipments and components. (Raza and Ratnayake, 2012)

To be able to build and sustain the documentation integrity in small or large-scale maintenance or modification projects in complex industrial systems and to coordinate documentation and data belong to the equipments, components or even systems amongst different involved parties during life span of the project, it is a must to use a dedicated tool.

Tags store a wide range of important information starting from basic supplier data, front-end engineering design information to risk evaluation results. In other word, it takes active role from very first day of the project kick-off after concept and verification phase until the project completion. Tag management module starts to deliver integrity requirements illustrated in 2.step in Figure 6-1. This step is matching with resource section of maintenance management cycle.

Element	Description
Flag	Status flag
Location	Tag location
Тад	Tag name
Tag_cat	Tag category
Description	Tag description
Area	Area code
System	System code
Parent_tag	The tags parent tag (one level above in the hierarchy).
Loop	Sequence/ loop number
Suffix	Suffix
Function_code	Classification of tag
Pono	Purchase order number
Resource	Resource/Equipment number
Individual	Individual (Serial Number)
Contractor	Contractor code
Site	Construction site
Safety_crit_elem	Safety critical element
Comment	Comment

Table 6-1 Basic Information Registered on Tags	Table 6-1	Basic 1	Information	Registered	on Tags
--	-----------	---------	-------------	------------	---------

Tag Management Module has been developed to manage tag and technical information regarding to the tags in large and small maintenance & modification projects as it is mentioned above. It facilitates the tag administration process, ensuring that all tag related technical information is available at the right time in a project execution process.

Tag management module, depending on the project contract, either starts with importing tag data from the operator company's database or starts with creating tag database as a standalone tag generator on its own to be used in project during the life cycle in compliance with NORSOK standards Z-001, Z-003 and NS5820. Module registers all required tag information such as documentation, master equipments, tag categories, status, descriptions, and location and specific client requirement if there is some, and finally establishes a web based access for multiple users to start work with tag required maintenance activities. Figure 6-2 shows overall layout from the TMM.

	Tag	Manage	r						
ect Corifig	Tag N	laster Register	Rearies Tapa	Reservation Log					
Manager		-							
uity Module	Project	140	Hits Feedermannian	ution Calmanili tao 🔹					
(anal)	PO		2575305						
m									
			land request for re	ew teg(x)					
<i>a</i> .	1 Date	Date Filter							
in an administrator	Tag Re	annai Pran		10.74					
	8.0	into prior test lines	V Anno Title	· Annual Test				Autom 1	-
	-02-	Nag-Category	140		Set.	Not the	Managery Top Description		
		-	-		-				
	25	Caller	-	1.19.10.005			CHER, SUPPLY METTIN	1	*
	12	Cateron		C PE 10 (1993)	-		CHRA, SUPPLY HEATSH	1	*
	100	(ann	-	L-(P-1-200)	Agread		CHER AND STOP	1	*
	23	Calling		C-09-31-0000	Autorite		Callul, Transaction	1	*
	10	Annalise Books	-		Autor Neural		ANCTON NO	1	*
	-	Carrier		0.000	An Auril To day		CHARL CONTROL	1	*
	at 24	oph seattled lag	e Anna Tim	· Annual Text	maturical Revisant			Autom 1	-

Figure 6-2 SIMS Tag Management Module (screenshot from Apply Sørco AS, 2012) (Blurred in purpose)

6.2.2) Consequence Classification Module (CCM)

Consequence classification module delivers integrity requirements illustrated as step 3 and step 4 in Figure 6-1. These two steps are registered underneath of "Objectives and Goals" and "Maintenance Programme" steps (1st and 2nd) of maintenance management process (Figure 3-6). Technical and Functional hierarchy can be categorized under "Objectives and Goals" that is summarized below:

Objectives and Goals: (Standards Norway, 2011)

- Determining safety critical equipments, their availability and technical conditions
- Defining failure modes and failure mechanism
- Determining the maintenance strategies to utilize.
- Compliance with regulatory requirement, must be confirmed for every as set in the facility.

Consequence classification module is developed to build technical hierarchy, functional hierarchy and consequence classification in compliance with NORSOK Z-008. The process for establishing technical and functional hierarchy can be started simultaneously in CCM.

Tag (Technical) Hierarchy Process

In compliance with NORSOK-Z008, this module helps to build an efficient, time and cost effective technical hierarchy. And technical hierarchy process creates a "tag tree" simultaneously in order to check technical hierarchy and control work flow visually.

on sigr	Sequen Tags to Pa	ce Classif	ication N	lod	ule (CCM)					
Syste	m: 76	- Emergency prepa	redness		~					
Assig	n Tags to SF	Assign Tags to P	Parent Tag T	ree						
÷ 4	Assign Parent									🕫 Refresh Tags li
	Description		Criticality		Parent Function	Tag No.		Tag Type	Parent Tag	
		Y		Y	Y		Y	Y		Y
	Labe Oil Filter	Unitroat Engine				PECENDOS		CB	7600000	1
з	Labe Oil Filter	Lifeboot Engine				2608002		CB	7600082	1
3	Labe Oil Filter	Lifeboat Engine				76/36023		CB.	24050003	1
3	Dissel Fuel Pre	s-Filter			Assign Tags to	SF Assign Ta	ags to Parent	Tag Tree	unders.	1
з	Diesel Fuel Pro	e- Hitter			Expand All Nodes	Collapse All No	odes		10000	1
3	Dated Fuel Pro	e- Millar			4 765A001, Li	feboat, Free Fall FF	F1200		4003	1
3	Diesel Fael Fil	ter .			76C8004	, Diesel Fuel Pre-F	liter		NEWSREY IL	1
3	Diesel Fuel Fil	her			76CS001	, Propeller shaft st	tern tube with	h bearing Lifeboat 1	104040-0	1
5	Dasel Fuel Fil	her-			76CX001	, Steering system	Hydraulic Cy	linder Lifeboat 1	104043	1
3	Pressure Filter Davit HPU	for MOB Beat			76CX004	I, Air Pressure Reg I, Diesel Engine for	ulator Lifeboi r Lifeboat Pro	et 1 pulsion	27004	1
3	Rathern Filter 6 MPU	or MOB Boat Davit			7608	001, Lube Oil Filte 007, Diesel Fuel Fi	r Lifeboat En iter	gine	27004	1
3	Propeller shaft bearing Lifebs	t attern italise with all 1			7608	001, Engine Gear	Box for Lifeb	oat Propulsion	sectors.	1
	Propeller shaft bearing Lifebo	attern tabe with at 2			76FE	2009, Engine Heater 2005/0012	r for Lifeboat	1 CS	7654002	1
	Propellier shaft bearing Lifebo	t attern ttabe with at 3				7605003		cs	7654003	1
	INSPECTIVE DATA	t Cassill				76070046		CT	7658004	1

Figure 6-3 SIMS Technical Hierarchy (screenshot from Apply Sørco AS, 2012) (Blurred in purpose)

Function Register Process (Functional Hierarchy Process)

Functional hierarchy process helps to register main and sub functions in system levels in the facilities and let the user easily assign tag numbers to those already defined main or sub functions. As it was addressed earlier, sample main functions according to the NORSOK standard is shown in Figure 0-3. Sub-functions are defined according to the goals and objectives of the operator company. On the other hand, as we explained about it in Chapter 5.1), functional hierarchy is being done in compliance with NORSOK Z-008 standards and according to the regulations there are some standard sub-functions to assign to the equipments. These are listed in Table 6-2 and also a layout view from functional hierarchy process is shown in Figure 6-4.

Table 6-2 Standard Sub-functions

Alarm	Monitoring
Control	Controlling
EQSD	Equipment Shutdown
ESD	Emergency Shut-down
IND	Local Indication
Main	takes its description from the main function at system level
PSD	Process Shutdown
PSV	Pressure Relief
PV	Containment, Process, Vapour
Valve	Manual Shut-off

Co	nsequence Class	ification M	odule (CCM)			_				ר — – ו
Fun	ction Register									
-	Add new record								\$	Refresh
	System	Function no.	Function Name	Description	Consequence Results	R	н	м	s	
	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y		Y	Y	Y	
1	85 - Talacommunication systems	8682	Power Supply	Fower Supply	01: High	в		~		o x
1	85 - Talacommunication systems	8682 - ALARM	Alarma		01: Medium				~	×
1	85 - Talacommunication systems	8682 - CONTROL	Reputating		01: High				~	×
1	85 - Talacommunication systems	8682 - BQSD	Equipment shuldown		03: Medium				~	×
1	85 - Talacommunication systems	8682 - 85D	Emergency ahuldown		03: High				~	×
1	85 - Talacommunication systems	8682 - IND	Local indicators		03: Low				~	×
1	85 - Telecommunication systeme	8682 - MAON	Main equipment		01: High				~	×
1	86 - Talacommunication systems	8682 - PSD	Process shutdown		03: High				√	×
1	85 - Talecommunication systems	8682 - PSV	Pressure safety valves		03: High				~	×
1	86 - Talacommunication exoferme	8682 - WALVE	MANUAL SHUTCHT		01: High				~	×

Figure 6-4 SIMS Functional Hierarchy (screenshot from Apply Sørco AS, 2012) (Blurred in purpose)

Consequence Classification Process

Consequence Classification process is categorized under the "Maintenance Programme" step of maintenance management process that was illustrated in Figure 3-6. According to the NORSOK Z-008, followings activities have to be done under this requirement step.

Maintenance Programme (Standards Norway, 2011)

- Performing consequence classification for main and sub-functions.
- Developing failure mode, failure cause and the connected maintenance programme for equipments representing high consequence in case of failure.
- Identifying safety functions, defining reliability requirements for the functions and testing.
- Determining maintenance program update criteria, safety critical system failure analysis basics and developing a regular basis update schedule.
- Defining maintenance intervals, preparing maintenance procedures, preparing various components within the plant and testing.

Consequence classification process helps to register consequences as it was described in Chapter 5.2), consequences of probable failure modes should be registered for both of the main functions and the sub-functions in compliance with the regulations. At that point consequence classification process helps to register failure modes and to assign registered consequences to the required main and sub functions respectively. Figure 6-5 shows overall layout from SIMS Consequence Classification process.

System 86 - Telecommunication systems 86 - Telecommunication systems 86 - Telecommunication systems 86 - Telecommunication systems 96 - 1 Month - 1 Year 97 - Virker Feil 97 - Virker Feil 98 - VI 98 - VI	MF Conse	equence Clas	sification	SF Consequence Classifi	cation	MF to SF	Consequence	Inheritance						
System Serious Personal FAT MTI Serious Perment Fat 66 - Telecommunication systems </th <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th>Co</th> <th>onsequence</th> <th>classificati</th> <th>on</th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th>								Co	onsequence	classificati	on			
System B6 - Telecommunication systems V Wain function Spills Spi							Personal	FAT	MTI	Serious Injury	Permanent	Fatal	ity	
86 - Telecommunication systems V 865 - Fleecommunication systems V 865 - Fower Supply V 9 < 1 Month V 1 Month - 1 Year Direct Cost 0 VI - Virker Feil 1 - 5 Year 0 > 30 Year Estima 1 1 Month - 1 Year D 0 > 30 Year Estima 1 1 Month - 1 Year D 0 > 30 Year S-30 Year 0 > 30 Year B 1 Month - 1 Year D 1 Month - 1 Years C	System					Eunction	Cost	-3.4460.00		- the straight	-ine data in		2	
Bester Hower Supply Frequencies Image: Consequence Supply Image: Consequence Supply<	86 - Tele	communicat	ion systems		~	Failure	Spills		-0.00	25 m ²	- 140 m ²⁰			
Paults O 1 Month 1 Month 1 Year 1 2 3 4 5 © VF - Virker Reil 1 - 5 Year 5 - 30 Year 5 - 30 Year 5 5 3 4 5 > 30 Year 5 - 30 Year 5 - 30 Year 5 5 7 0 1 M M H	8682 - P	ower Supply	F		\checkmark		Hydrocarbon Leakage	AND ARE ADDRESS	No. 2010 Tel: 10	(6.0-1)	11 118 10g/1000		11000	
Taults 1 Month - 1 Year MTBF 1 2 3 4 5 V I - Virke Ikke 0 - 5 Year 0 - 5 Year 0 - 5 Year 0 - 2 30 Year 1 2 3 4 5 Register faults for selected main function > 30 Year 0 L M H H H 1 - 5 Year 0 - 2 30 Year 0 L M H			• •	< 1 Month			Direct Cost						Ancies	
O VI - Virke Ikke 0 - 1 - 5 Year O VI - Virke Ikke 0 - 5 - 30 Year O > 30 Year 0 > 30 Year Image: Sector faults for selected main function 1 - 5 Years Image: Sector faults for selected main function 1 - 5 Years Image: Sector faults for selected main function 1 - 5 Years Image: Sector faults for selected main function 5 - 30 Years Image: Sector faults for selected main function 5 - 30 Years Image: Sector faults for selected main function 5 - 30 Years Image: Sector faults for selected main function 5 - 30 Years Image: Sector faults for selected main function 5 - 30 Years Image: Sector faults for selected main function 1 - 5 Years Image: Sector faults for selected main fault selected for s	aults	/irker Feil	0	1 Month - 1 Year		MTBF		1	2	3	4	5		
Image: Solution of the selected main functionImage: Solution of the selected	O vI - V	/irke Ikke	01	L - 5 Year		Less than 1 month	E	L	м	н	н	н		
Register faults for selected main function 1-5 Years C L L M H M 5-30 Years B L L M			0	> 30 Year		1 Month - 1 Year	D	L	м	м	н	н		
5-30 Years B L L M <th< td=""><td></td><td>Register fau</td><td>Its for selecte</td><td>ed main function</td><td></td><td>1-5 Years</td><td>c</td><td>L</td><td>L</td><td>м</td><td>н</td><td>¥</td><td></td><td></td></th<>		Register fau	Its for selecte	ed main function		1-5 Years	c	L	L	м	н	¥		
More than A L L L More than A 1D Fault Code Consequence Type Frequency Criticality Value Consequence (*) Image: Source (*) <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th>5-30 Years</th> <th>в</th> <th>L</th> <th>L</th> <th>м</th> <th>м</th> <th>н</th> <th></th> <th></th>						5-30 Years	в	L	L	м	м	н		
ID Fault Code Consequence Type Frequency Criticality Value Consequence (*) Done None						More than 30 Years	^	L	L	L	м	м		
ID Fault Code Consequence Type Frequency Criticality Value Consequence (*) Done Main														
Mitt Mitt Mitteemed I I Mitteemed I	ID	Fault	Code	Consequence Type	Freq	uency Critic	ality Value	Consequence	e (*)			Done		-
NAME NAME <th< td=""><td>180.0177</td><td>1999</td><td>011</td><td>the cost of the</td><td>8-9</td><td>Transr 31-180</td><td>Mar.</td><td>is manny</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>~</td><td>1</td><td>7</td></th<>	180.0177	1999	011	the cost of the	8-9	Transr 31-180	Mar.	is manny				~	1	7
Note Note <th< td=""><td>101110</td><td>1.00</td><td>0.00</td><td>Cost</td><td>8-8</td><td>West in the</td><td>STREY.</td><td>2-2/081630</td><td></td><td></td><td>-</td><td>~</td><td>2</td><td>2</td></th<>	101110	1.00	0.00	Cost	8-8	West in the	STREY.	2-2/081630			-	~	2	2
Mitted Mitted Hypertreamblerer Handlage 1 - 5 Yhaar 1 - 60010 400100 400000 400000	101110	1000	000	Tourist	8-9	West in its	Seat.	11-0008-008				~	1	7
Mark	101442	1000	000	Hydrocar floor / hodrogen	8-8	Weet in the	Ser.	11-0008-06615	86		-	~	2	7
Million Mail Personand L = 5 Year St Hagh St Assisty St Assisty St St <ths< td=""><td>101411</td><td>1.00</td><td></td><td>(Street) could ((grows)) - (Specalizers)</td><td>1-9</td><td>Water Includ</td><td>STREY .</td><td>12-01/0816206</td><td></td><td></td><td>-</td><td>~</td><td>1</td><td>7</td></ths<>	101411	1.00		(Street) could ((grows)) - (Specalizers)	1-9	Water Includ	STREY .	12-01/0816206			-	~	1	7
No.0 No.0 Const 1 - 5 Year 1 - 1000 VM	COLUMN 2	1440	000	(Page as provided)		These States	an .	In manifest				~	1	2
Name Add Spattle 1 - 5 Year 1 - 600 HB ■ ✓ Name Add High Head Hard Hadringse 1 - 5 Year 1 - 600 HB ■ ✓	0.400	1481	000	Cost	8-8	West in the	and a second	2-2440			-	~	1	1
MARE VAL ARE Prodressellaur-Indiage 1-2-Year 1-Law 11-002-02/02/ ·	101.000	1481		Torifie	8-8	West In La	100	12				~	1	
	intents.	14.61		Hard recordsory (Institution	11 - 10	West in La	-	11-0008-00215	0.0			~	1	
anne un an directional (grand) - 1 - 5 Years 1- Law 1		140		(Stread) coat ((ground) -		Wester In- Line						~	1	-

Figure 6-5 SIMS Consequence Classification (screenshot from Apply Sørco AS, 2012) (Blurred in purpose)

6.2.3) Spare Part Evaluation (SPM)

Material Management and Spare Part evaluation Module delivers integrity requirements illustrated as step 5 in Figure 6-1. That integrity requirement can be registered underneath of "Maintenance Programme" step of maintenance management process (Figure 3-6).

Material Management Module (MMM)

MMM is used to facilitate codification of "Spare Parts List and Interchangeability Records (SPIR)" (Figure 0-6 Sample SPIR Form), provided by the equipment supplier to be able to track the spare parts required by the plant. Since there is a huge number of different suppliers in a complex industrial system such as oil and gas industry in our case, standardization of SPIR lists is the main challenge of spare part evaluation process. On the other hand quality control of the content that is provided in the SPIR lists, cataloguing of spare parts, creating search databases can be said as work scope of SIMS material management module. This module has a solid integration with SPM module and hence it will not be considered a separate SIMS module in the workflow charts.

Spare Part evaluation Module (SPM)

SPM utilizes the spare part database that is created by material management module and helps with the required assessments to achieve spare part evaluation end results. Methodology in compliance with NORSOK Z-008 was described in Chapter 5.5). Evaluation aims to obtain minimum-maximum quantities, re-order levels, store location and cost benefits using the criticality information coming from the Consequence classification module and planned maintenance module(PMM). Spare Part evaluation Module is finally utilized to create bill of materials depending on the spare part lists and evaluation that is done under control of the spare part experts. Consequently, it can be simply said that SIMS SPM creates a digital platform as it is shown in Figure 6-6 to populate, evaluate and register these data flow.

Add new record							2 Refresh
BOM Number		Manufacturer name	Manufacturer Part no	SPIR	Descripton		
	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y		
10000175		Arrist Misson All	1462-16-128	200000 HIVE DATE OF THE OF	Bushadi SN' n tithran 0.5 di ASD $\sqrt{2}$	2	×
		Actual Milanov MD	1462-18	STORES HARDY SHE OF	No. 57 (100), AUM 7	1	×
ainen arra		Evelations inst 45	20000000128	STORES HARDY SHE SHE	Constant Nor 27 12024 (Parage 15,4020) F10002 W/T11-9604 (3214)205	2	×
1000000000		Eventure the AS		Annual stater and the	Constant New of Libbie Phonese (5,955) Fidence worlds, Solid (10)	1	×
Manufacturer name: Manufacturer Part no: Spir: Descripton: J <u>pdate Cancel</u>	Sveisehus 23000400 23380E-KV Gasket fo	iet Vest AS 15 EST-248-▼ r 4" 150# Flan					
100000012798		Evelophene Unit AS	1000010400112	2008/00 HV/REFT 2HB-D- HK2-RINNEL	Conduct For Jon" 12224 Parage (0,422) Frankl. W/TH-MON. 0234(102)	1	×
		Extend (79)	Dec10000.01.01.	200808-414527-248-0- MC-00003	Heating Elements - 100x/0001/	1	×
		Extent (70	90.0	200808-49/827-248-0- MC-68883	Thermostel (Henus Texat)	Z	×
		Extend (20)	Description (11) (8).	STORES HARD SHE CH	Heating Elements - Box/6855	1	×
100111007							
		BE Deutschland	16(76)	2000000 HUARDY 2000 (2) HIC 400003	(Black Hard) 1 (2:14" in 1455 (BLH), MOME BLH, 5, 596 (5:14) (27	Z	×

Figure 6-6 SIMS Spare Part evaluation Module (screenshot from Apply Sørco AS, 2012) (Blurred in purpose)

6.2.4) Planned Maintenance Module (PMM)

Planned maintenance module delivers integrity requirements illustrated as step 6 in Figure 6-1. That integrity requirement can be registered mostly underneath of "Maintenance Programme" and partially under "Planning" phase of maintenance management process (Figure 3-6).

Planning (Standards Norway, 2011)

- Developing a method and criteria for planning and prioritizing of both preventive and corrective maintenance work based on their impact on HSE and production.
- Monitoring and reviewing the plans regularly for efficient maintenance management

Planned maintenance module is responsible to comprise maintenance concepts in compliance with the regulations, assisting in selecting the compatible maintenance activities, determining maintenance activity intervals depending on experienced or vendor recommended reliability data and planning of preparation of maintenance routines. To be able to achieve a successful PM program, it is essential to have comprehensive knowledge on reliability data and control over the equipments, this is actually the main motivation of such IT tools.

To be able to have sufficient control over the preventive maintenance concept, a dynamically integrated technical library which depends on OREDA database is developed underneath of the module specifically for each independent project when it is needed. Technical library is such an integrated reliability database which is built on RCM logic and identifies critical failure modes, failure mechanism and suitable maintenance activities for standard equipments. PMM with technical library provides more cost effective and safety oriented solution to the preventive maintenance activities that should be taken during the life span of the facility.

Plar	nned Maint	enance	Module	e (PMM): /	ASLT Eng	ineering D	atabase									
Main	ntainable co	mponen	ts/Item	5												
					Concept no.:	[AS-003A1									
					Equipment Ca	tegory:	Machinery									
					Equipment Cl	ass:	Pumps									
					Equipment Ty	pe:	Centrifugal									
					Functional Mo	de:	Combined fund	tion								
	Add new record														🕫 Re	fresh
	Maintainable It	tems														
Þ	Power transmis	sion													l	×
4	Pump															X
	💠 Add new r	ecord													💈 Re	fresh
	Dominating failure modes	Mean Failure Rate	MTTF	Detectability of Failures	PM Strategy	РМ Туре	Frequency	Discipline	PM Activity Code	2	PM Activity Description	PM Document	PM Interval (Months)	Equipment Shutdown Code	Edit	
	ELP : External leakage - Process medium	Critical: 25,37 Non- Critical:	Critical: 4 Non- Critical:	Observable	Calendar- based	Periodic replacement	1-5 Years	Mechanical	VID: Visual Insp Detailed, CAP:C Measuring & Logg CAP:Capasity, M Logging	ection, apasity, ging, leasuring &	Detailed visual check for wear, leakages, damages, corrosion etc.	M-020/022	24	During Operation	1	×
	BRD : Breakdown	Critical: 3,7 Non- Critical:	Critical: 31 Non- Critical:	Observable	Calendar- based	Inspection	0-1 Years	Operators	VIW: Visual Insp through, CAP:Ca Measuring & Logg CAP:Capasity, M Logging	ection, Walk- pasity, ging, leasuring &	Check for corrosion, signs of damage. breakage, noise, vibration, wear etc	Operations checklists	3	During Operation	1	×
	FTS : Fail to start on demand	Critical: 5,24 Non- Critical:	Critical: 22 Non- Critical:	Hidden	Calendar- based	Periodic Maintenance	0-1 Years	Mechanical	FT:Function Test CAP:Capasity, M Logging, CAP:Ca Measuring & Logg	; leasuring & pasity, ging	Function test of pump & related sub- systems/components	M-020/022	12	Equipment shutdown	ı	×
	INL : Internal leakage	Critical: 0,62 Non- Critical: 4,32	Critical: 184 Non- Critical: 26	Hidden	Calendar- based	Periodic Maintenance	1-5 Years	Mechanical	OVH:Overhaul/R CAP:Capasity, M Logging, CAP:Ca Measuring & Logg	epair/Refit, leasuring & pasity, jing	Overhauling, dismantling and repairs etc.	Follow manufacturer`s guidlines	60	Equipment shutdown	L	×
	PDE : Parameter deviation	Critical: 1,85 Non- Critical: 4,94	Critical: 62 Non- Critical: 23	Observable	Condition- Based	Periodic condition monitoring		Mechanical	OCT: On-Conditi CAP:Capasity, M Logging, CAP:Ca Measuring & Logg	ion Task, leasuring & pasity, ging	Condition monitoring of critical parameters	Ref. CM Concept AS-001CM	*	During Operation	1	×

Figure 6-7 SIMS Planned Maintenance Module (Apply Sørco AS, 2012)

6.2.5) Barrier Monitoring Module (BMM)

There are several definitions for the term "barrier" in the industry. According to the NORSOK standards, barriers are defined as physical measures that reduce the probability of an accident or a hazardous situation and limit the consequences of the accident (Standards Norway, 2008). On the other hand according to the ISO standard barriers are defined as measures which reduce the probability of potential hazards and reduce its consequences. (British Standards Institution, 2002) Basically both definition is almost same and shows the logic beyond the barriers. Even if there has been NCS practice for a long time for barrier management and regulated by PSA § 5 Barriers and OLF 070 (OLF Guideline, 2004), most of the biggest operator companies such as Statoil, Total, BP etc. have their own extended barrier management guidelines.

Barrier Monitoring Module delivers integrity requirements illustrated as step 15 in Figure 6-1. That integrity requirement can be registered underneath of "Maintenance Programme", "Execution" and "Analysis" steps of maintenance management process (Figure 3-6).

Legislation for Barrier Management: PSA 5 Barriers and OLF070 (OLF Guideline, 2004)

Execution (Standards Norway, 2011)

That step in maintenance management process simply includes preparations, work permits, carrying out work and reporting.

- Verifying quality of work executed
- Reporting the condition of equipment and defined reliability targets for barriers and failure data after executing maintenance activity in order to help analysis and optimization work.

With respect to the industry practices, barrier monitoring module helps to facilitate safety barriers in compliance with the regulations and dynamic requirements of the oil and gas industry. BMM module helps to assign barrier functions and sub-functions to the related tags (equipment) in a hierarchical way same as tags connected to each other via technical hierarchy process. BMM mainly integrates barrier elements, tags in this case, with barrier functions. Layout from Barrier Monitoring Module is given in Figure 6-8.

Analysis and improvement (Standards Norway, 2011)

Analysis phase of the maintenance process basically considers historical maintenance data and unwanted incidents related to the maintenance activities.

- Defining trigger values, analysis technique and responsibilities that will be used in analysis process.
- Determining performance requirements and risks that are included in maintenance programme for individual systems or key components.
- Identifying improvements that should be taken into account and parameters that should be monitored.

er stannenante system	-	-	-	-				[Home][A	bout Us][Help][I	
	Barrie	r Hie	rarc	hy:						
0								Preventive PM		
er Maintenance				8-arm	er Function #	Barrier Function	PM Total	PM Status	PM Override	
	•	No	. 1			Prevent loss of containment	24	Θ	0	
	L				and the Rosenberg of	Annine Sch Dan Mars		Preventive PM		
				b-arm	er sub Function #	Barrier Sub Punction	PM Total	PM Status	PM Overrides	
		۲	No	1.1		Prevent blow out	4	Θ	0	
		۲	No. 1.2			Prevent gas leak	4	Θ	0	
		•	No. 1.3			Prev. release of hydrocarbons	4	0	0	
			No	1.4		Protection of liquid overflow	4		0	
		-			Reading Contains &	Rearing Burdens		Preventive PM		
					Barner System #	e-arner system	PM Total	PM Status	PM Overrides	
			•	No.	1.4.1	Protection liquid overflow	4	0	0	
			-			Constant of the second s		Preventive PM	l.	
			Tag # Description	field Testeral	PAR Charles	CAR Commident				

Figure 6-8 Barrier Monitoring System (Apply Sørco AS, 2012)

6.2.6) Mapping and Integration of SIMS

Following figures have been put in order to show on which phase of the project current SIMS modules are being used(Figure 6-9) and how they interact with each other during project life time (Figure 6-10).



Figure 6-9 SIMS Modules on Project Execution Model (current)



Figure 6-10 Integration of SIMS modules (current)

As it can be seen from the illustration above, there is actually no connection between Structured Information & Management System (SIMS) and operation phase of the maintenance management processes. SIMS mostly focuses on establishing a maintenance program in compliance with the regulations.

6.3) Prospective Modules and Integration Developments

There are also some asset integrity services and maintenance management requirement that are not fulfilled in the scope of the current asset integrity assurance tools. Hence, it is decided to develop such AI assurance tools that are capable to provide required missing services. These AI assurance tools are categorized as prospective modules (asset integrity assurance tools). These modules will be developed to strengthen the asset integrity and to fulfill the industrial requirements and regulations.

In this sub-chapter we explained possible prospective modules, their conformity with the regulations and finally integration to the current modules.

6.3.1) Optimization Module (OM)

Optimization Module aims to deliver integrity requirements illustrated as step 13 and step 14 in Figure 6-1. That integrity requirement can be registered underneath of "Reporting" and "Analysis" phase of maintenance management process (Figure 3-6).

Optimization Module simply is utilized for optimization of existing preventive maintenance tasks / routines and helps to implement FMEA/FMECA/RCM analysis. Optimization work depends on the technical feedbacks that are taken during the operation of facility. With the aim of this prospective module, it is intended to revise existing PM or RCM program and make it more compatible to the given plant equipments. In other words, it is sort of taking the right maintenance action at exactly optimized time for the exact equipment depending on the equipment condition and historical data.

Reporting

Reporting step of maintenance management process aims to collect and analyze maintenance data and to present these data in form of pre-defined indicators such as KPIs, cost versus goals/budget and PS. (Standards Norway, 2011) main reason to do so is continuous improvement.

According to the recommendation of ISO standard, following maintenance data should be reported.

Reporting	of Maintenance Data
Corrective Maintenance	Preventive Maintenance
Failure Mode	Condition of equipment before PM work
Failure Cause	Man hours for activity
Failure Mechanism	Spare parts used
Equipment Down time	Start and finish time
Spare parts used	
Man hours for activity	
Start and finish time of repair	

 Table 6-3 Maintenance Data to be Reported (British Standards Institution, 2006)

Additionally, OM includes two additional modules called "Condition Monitoring Module" and "Reliability Centered Maintenance Module" that are categorized under it.

Condition Monitoring Module (CMM)

Condition Monitoring Module aims to deliver integrity requirements illustrated as step 9 and step 10 in Figure 6-1. That integrity requirement, in addition to the OM requirements and categories, can be registered underneath of "Maintenance Program" and "Technical Condition" phase of maintenance management process (Figure 3-6). Due to the concept logic of condition based monitoring approach, condition monitoring module evaluates the assets whether needs to be monitored, helps to develop monitoring strategy, evaluates the technical data gathered from the assets and offers analytical solutions according to the asset condition and performance.

Analyzing of technical feedbacks, optimizing condition based maintenance depending on the prediction of reliability, estimating remained useful life and developing either preventive maintenance or corrective maintenance actions depending on the estimation that is done are the core objectives. Another consideration to make decision at that point can be the comparison results of cost of preventive maintenance action and corrective maintenance action.

CMM starts to be implemented and developed during engineering and operation phase of the project respectively. Creating a selection algorithm for the asset to monitor depending on the reliability and criticality analysis is the starting point for CMM. Hence it is a must have a solid integration with both of consequence classification and RCM methodologies. Finally CMM aims to improve the maintenance program and starts to deliver its dedicated work in operation phase depending on the technical information taken from the equipment, failure mode.

Reliability Centered Maintenance Module (RCMM)

Reliability Centered Maintenance Module aims to deliver integrity requirements illustrated as step 6 and step 13 in Figure 6-1. That integrity requirement, in addition to the OM requirements and categories, can be registered underneath of "Maintenance Program" and "Analysis and Improvement" steps of maintenance management process (Figure 3-6).

As we discussed in Chapter 4.2.4), RCMM is utilized to improve PM tasks by conducting FMECA/FMEA analysis using reliability data of the standard equipments in order to improve efficiency of PM program and reduce the cost. RCMM should be developed according to the following work orders (Rausand and Vatn, 1998)

- System selection
- Critical item selection according to the Consequence Classification results
- FMECA analysis
- Defining the maintenance intervals



Results of Integration Mapping

Figure 6-11 SIMS Modules on Project Execution Model (prospective concept)

Figure 6-11 (above) explains on which phases of PEM SIMS modules (prospective concept) are being used and Figure 6-12 shows how they are integrated with each other during project life time.



Figure 6-12 Integration of SIMS modules (prospective concept)

**Monitoring interface that is shown in Figure 6-12 will be mentioned in Chapter 7.2).

7) INTEGRATED APPLICATION STRUCTURE AND DEVELOPMENT OF DIGITAL PLATFORM (TEST GUI)

As previously discussed in previous chapters, it is very essential to have a comprehensive and extended control over the assets in the plants with asset integrity perspective and so developing and utilizing advanced IT tools that were introduced within previous chapter for such control level is widely accepted by the industry. However it is also essential to have an integrated platform for such IT tools' themselves, as well, in order to monitor and inspect the activities that have been done during the development of the project whenever it is needed. Having a compact and all-in one interface is a very important advantage to follow up even a small detail in the entire work flow.

Since all the modules of SIMS designed in respect to modular flexibility, it has been acknowledged that an integrated digital platform with a compact Graphical User Interface (GUI) could be very useful. What we meant with modular structure is that all modules can be integrated with each other as a complete package solution or can be used as a standalone unit or it must be allowable to make various combinations. And it is very important to achieve that feature with the digital platform as well. That sort of application architectures is very important to the service companies due to contract flexibilities in the industry and helps them to offer tailor made solutions. In other word, modules and digital platform should be constructed in a puzzle algorithm according to the requirements of the project. Sample visualization for modular structure is given in Figure 7-1.



Figure 7-1 SIMS Modular Structure

Hence, regarding to the modular architecture of SIMS, digital integration platform also has to consider that feature and must have a modular structure GUI as well. In addition to this, overall achievements from view point of users for any kind of application can be listed as follows:(Antcheva, Brun and Rademakers, 2014)

- Simplicity: Only the basic functions of modules seem on the main application.
- Consistency: Easy to use and bug-free, simple and elegant design.
- Freedom: Allow users modify their own working environment within GUI.
- Forgiveness: Protect system from human error and make them feel secure.
- Manipulation and feedback: Give immediate feedbacks in respect to the actions taken and do not let user confuse about the works that is active in background.
- Descriptive: Having detailed descriptive information about the modules and "how to" index.

7.1) Design and Development Progress

It is a widely accepted fact that building up any application, GUI or website etc. generally has two part job. Design and development is the general key elements of building any IT solution same as it is in any other construction industries.

In design phase, the designers simply are deciding and creating visual outputs. For our case, in design phase it was decided how GUI will look like and what sort of features it will have finally. Design process is started by gathering functions and sketches that are needed within the scope of GUI, breaking final imagined GUI into small parts and trying to make that parts look attractive and effective in addition to the requirements mentioned previously. If we consider that GUI is sort of a connection between users and





programmers, hence the design of it must be very clear for both users and programmers.

In development phase, programmers (developers) take the design and make it work functionally and visually. There are many different programming languages in use, but one thing is common to consider responsiveness or, in other words, performance of the application. As anybody acknowledges that nobody wants to use an application that is really slow and not functional at all, even though it has outstanding visuals and features on design paper.

Within the scope of the thesis, it is intended to create a GUI as digital platform

that includes all the modules in SIMS and integrate them visually and functionally in one place. Following steps in roll have been followed during design and developing phases:

- 1. **Real World System:** It has been started with an industrial research to see similar application that are used in the industry and to decide what sort of GUI it could be efficient and what sort of features we do actually need.
- 2. **Task Analysis:** An Internal electronic questionnaire has been conducted amongst the users of the SIMS modules in the company. As it can be been seen in the appendix 2, questions are mostly focused on the performance of SIMS and additional features that are wanted to be seen within SIMS. Depending on the survey, it has been decided to develop some extra outputs as they are listed below:
 - Exporting technical hierarchy visually into the excel
 - Equipment grouping depending on the some specific criteria to be used in PM activities and exporting into excel.
 - A monitoring (Control) unit that is able to gather all the results generated by the different modules of SIMS in one place and make it easier to access and to check any individual tag with all the information registered on.
- 3. **GUI Design:** Initial design sketches have been drawn and discussed with the developer of SIMS and main users. Finally it has been decided to have separate home pages for every single main module with extended features added on and descriptions about legislations and sources that can be utilized. Prototype developed.
- 4. **Programming:** Python 3 (Python Software Foundation, 2014b) has been chosen as the programming language due to its high performance structure for fast and robust prototyping and open-source license.
- 5. Validation Testing: Proposed design iterations is still in progress
- 6. Final application



Figure 7-3 Architectural Design of Digital Platform (Test GUI) for SIMS

7.2) Monitoring (Control) Interface

Monitoring (Control) Interface has been developed as a part of the digital integration platform regarding to the requests that was taken with questionnaire same as the other request. One of the most important task of the integration of SIMS modules is actually integrating information that are populated through all modules and combining this information set in one screen to be able to make it easy and efficient to follow a tag with all necessary information registered on it. This monitoring Interface tool has been developed and integrated into the SIMS GUI to help monitoring tag data shown in Table 7-1. And

Tag Features to Monitor						
TMM Data						
Tag Number						
Description	Tag Description					
System	System Description					
Area	Tag location					
Category	Tag category					
CMM Data						
Parent Tag	Parent Tag (one level above in the hierarchy, if available)					
Child Tag	Child Tag (one level above in the hierarchy, if available)					
Criticality	Result of Consequence Classification					
Parent Function No	Main System Function					
Parent Function						
Description	Main System Function Description					
Function No	Tag Function No					
Function Name	Tag Function Description					
SPM Data						
Package	Package Number that involve the tag					
SPIR Name	SPIR Form name that involves that Tags					
Spare Part List	All Spare part list that belongs to that tag.					
RCM Data						
Reliability Data	Reliability Data from technical library and site.					
Monitoring values	Last monitored values from tag					
BMM Data						
Barrier No and Name	Barrier name that implemented for the tag					

Table 7-1 Tag Features to Monitor in Control Interface

In the current situation the user has to check every single module one by one in order to retrieve specific information that is stored in the related SIMS module. As it can be easily acknowledged, this is a time-consuming and ineffective way to do it in such complex systems. In order to be able to have a comprehensive control all over the assets, it is very essential to have integrated information center such as Monitoring Interface, here it has been developed within the scope of the master thesis as a part of SIMS.

STRUCTURED INFORM	ATION & P	MANAG	EMEN	T SYST	ГЕМ			
MONITO	RING INT	ERFAC	E					
Tag Number								
Description	_							
System Description								
Area		Consequence classification						
Category		Personal	FAT	MTI	Serious Injury	Permanent	Fatality	175
	Function	Cost	-	11.000	-7. 20-2	11.000	1100	
Parent Tag	Failure	Spills	$(a_1,a_2,a_3)^{2}$	1000	$(1) m^{2/2}$	10.07		-
Child Tag		Hydrocarbon Leakage Direct Covi	21	100.00	1011			Pres Pres
Criticality	MIBA		1	2	3	4	3	
Parent Function No	Less than 1 month		(k)	м	1.00	H .	2003	
Parent Function Description	1 Month - 1 Year	D	1 k -	н	н	H		
	1-5 Years	c	145	8	н	N. 18.	×	54
Function No	5-30 Years		1	Ł	С.М.	н	1.00	
Function Name	Nore than 30 Years	^	145	E.	4	м	.H.	0 00
Padkage No								
SPIR Name								10 1/ 2
Spare Part List								265
								-

Figure 7-4Monitoring Interface Tool Screenshot

Following screenshots can be seen as both of architectural design of application and overview of GUI. There are total eight pages including monitor (control) interface and homepage. The tool box that is shown on right-hand side of the window above is internal control center for the digital platform and make it possible to go through the pages and control overall visual properties. And also the tool box has flexibility to be located on the left hand side depending on the users' desire.



Figure 7-5 Test GUI: Home (up-left), TMM (upright), CCM (down-left) and SPM (downright) pages



Figure 7-6 Test GUI (cont): PMM (up-left), OM (upright), BMM (down-left) and Monitoring Tool pages

8) **DISCUSSION**

Introduction

Asset Integrity Assurance tools that are dedicated to reduce cost and human-errors and increase the productivity and efficiency with the aid of the advancements in computer sciences and industrial expectations provide reliable and continuous solutions.

As it was pointed earlier, some of the root causes of having such asset integrity assurance tools in complex industrial systems are summarized with the following questions:

- How long will the complex system continue to be operated under the conditions it has, as it was new-built? (Mina, Braha and Bar-Yam, 2006)
- How can it be achieved to have a comprehensive and continuous control all over the assets in the industry?

The questions above are also presenting the biggest challenges faced in the complex industries as it does in O&G, as well. To be able to deal with these challenges;

- Tasks must be well mapped on a framework, in which these tasks are well handled,
- Tasks must be broken into small parts which makes it easier to see the specific solutions for each small detail,
- Find solutions for small parts with the aid of asset integrity assurance tools,
- Link related solutions to each other at the end and
- Integrate the solutions that are found out for each of the small part of the task during the implementations as one complete solution.

Asset integrity assurance tools are proposed in various ways as an efficient solution to achieve the tasks mentioned above by different companies that provide asset integrity services in oil and gas industry on NCS. Different companies may provide different tools, different application structures but eventually all the asset integrity assurance tools (that are provided by the various sources) aim to accomplish the same challenges pointed with above questions.

However at this point, there is always another big challenge about the asset integrity assurance tools each of which focuses on one dedicated job during the life span of the project. Challenge with AI Assurance tools is that these tools also must accomplish the integrity for themselves and to offer robust and continuous integration with each other same as they offer for each of the asset used in the facilities.

Therefore, an integrated digital platform that combines all the asset integrity assurance tools and involves the entire asset integrity concepts in one tool or application or

software must be the most efficient solution to accomplish desired risk, cost and performance parameters within the asset integrity structure scope in the complex industrial systems.

What have been learned

It has been learned that every complex industrial systems consist of a set of subsystem, equipment, components and that every small part of the entire complex system might have great impacts on the system level if sufficient care is not paid on them. Asset integrity concept takes place as a platform, which integrates all the equipment with each other and controls and maintains them effectively. Asset integrity offers various strategies such as maintenance strategies, management strategies and performance strategies etc. to be able to provide the desired HSE and business conditions.

As already implied earlier, integration of asset integrity assurance tools on a digital platform matters for asset integrity as much as the asset integrity matters for complex industrial systems.

Python Programming language (Python Software Foundation, 2014b) has been learned and used with its dependencies. Python dependencies that are learned and used within the scope of the master thesis are listed below:

- *Pandas module;* to be able to handle database infrastructure that is used by the asset integrity assurance tools provided by the case study company,
- *DataNitro* (DataNitro, 2013) , *Xlsxwriter, Xlrd* and *Openpyxl modules*(Python Software Foundation, 2014a); to be able to integrate the database infrastructure with MS Excel.
- *PyQt4 module* (Riverbank Computing Limited, 2014) to be able to develop application with graphical user interface.

Processes through developing an application has several steps starting from creating design layout to programming the final application after a lot of testing and validation sessions. And there are also many challenges through that pathway:

- Limited information for this kind of tailor made application,
- Dependency on various project requirements,
- Lack of documentation standard,
- Different database structure
- Insufficient quality control for the documentation received from the equipment supplier.

Beside the challenges mentioned above and the way beyond learning how to implement necessary IT knowledge and programming skills, in order to be able to develop such application, the entire technical framework from complex industrial system to asset integrity management, from asset integrity management to maintenance management practices must be learned and special attention must be paid to integrate technical process first. Afterwards it must be implemented in an IT application with the way they were integrated in real life.

Recommendations and Future Developments

As it was pointed in Prospective Modules and Integration Developments sub-chapter, there is Condition Monitoring (CMM) and Reliability Centered Maintenance modules (RCMM) decided to be developed and integrated into the current structure. By the nature of the concepts behind these modules, which are condition based maintenance and reliability centered maintenance that were mentioned in Basics of maintenance strategies sub-chapter, requires two-way communication and data transfer continuously during the life time of the asset. Hence these modules requires in-depth analysis in term of technical framework and IT development in order to implement an efficient life cycle improvement and maintenance management through the two-way data transfer process.. It is highly recommended to conduct another study just on the implementation of these modules both in technically and IT wise.

On the other hand, as previously mentioned in Design and Development Progress subchapter, a seven step procedure that are listed below has been followed during design and development phase of the Test GUI and monitoring interface.

- 1. Real-World System,
- 2. Task Analysis,
- 3. GUI Design, (Prototype and Usability Test and required design iterations)
- 4. Programming,
- 5. Validation and Testing,
- 6. Final Application,

However, due to the time restrain and ongoing developments, the progress is waiting at Validation and Testing step and needs to be finalized by providing final application to the end-user after implementing performance and function tests and providing beta version to be used for a while.

9) CONCLUSION

The main goal was assessing the asset integrity assurance tools that are provided by the case study company with regards to the risk involved in the O&G industry and creating an integrated digital platform for such applications.

Even before identifying the main reasons to integrate asset integrity assurance tools in an integrated digital platform, reasons to have such tools must be identified., it would be insufficient workflow without defining the underlying risk based reasons to have such asset integrity tools, main functions of such tools, main activities what we use them for and challenges make us to look for such solutions.

Hence, the environment has been identified (Complex Industrial Systems) first with its challenges and asset integrity management has been offered as a platform to accomplish challenges of complex industrial system, which it is O&G industry for our case.

Asset integrity has been categorized in order to be able to map the asset integrity services and solutions that can be used to accomplish the challenges regarding to the both of complex industrial system and asset integrity management. It has been seen that technical integrity offers the solutions and services to manage the risk involved in complex industrial system and asset integrity management.

Establishing a solid technical integrity through the life span of a project can be possible only if a sustainable maintenance management approach is applicable. According to that finding maintenance strategies were examined according to the NCS practices, regulations and guidelines.

A sample maintenance management practice has been established in order to show the required work flow to be able to accomplish the challenges regarding to the technical integrity. Asset integrity assurance tools are identified and described in detail with respect to the maintenance activities and asset integrity services. Al assurance tools that are currently in use have been mapped to be able to show the interactions between each other. The maintenance requirements that are not fulfilled by the current asset integrity assurance tools are identified as prospective asset integrity assurance tools (modules) and decided to be developed by the company. Due to the development that has been decided by the company, updated version of mapping study including prospective modules and prospective interactions has been done. Thus, asset integrity assurance tools have been identified with the underlying reasons.

The main reason to integrate the AI assurance tools is identified as to:

- Have a comprehensive and extended control all over the assets
- Reduce the risk related to the complex workflow,
- Simplify the complexity,
- Enhance the performance of maintenance management design process,
- Decrease the workman hours and so cost
- Increase data transfer quality amongst the different parties involved in maintenance operations
- Increase traceability
- Increase accessibility

In addition to the findings regarding to the challenges in industry, a survey (see Appendix A: Survey) conducted amongst the current user of SIMS and asked about the desired improvement, features and usability issues. According to the following considerations:

- Result of the survey
- Findings regarding to the challenges in the industry
- Finding during the design & development study for creating an integrated digital platform

it has been decided to develop an integrated digital platform with GUI, in other words, an application with GUI that includes;

- All the asset integrity assurance tools that are in use now with the current usability standards
- Prospective asset integrity assurance tools with the aid of the mapping study that has been done within the scope of this study in Chapter 6.3).
- Monitoring (control) interface that includes all the relevant information regarding to the maintenance activities.

As a result of the thesis, an integrated digital platform in compliance with the findings starting from the very first reasons for having such asset integrity assurance tools to the findings listed above, have been designed and developed within the scope of the thesis.

Finally, it is very essential to conclude that the main objective and sub-objectives of the master thesis have been accomplished successfully by mapping asset integrity assurance tools in compliance with the regulations and developing an integrated digital platform.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

ABS Consulting, 2010. Asset Integrity Management (AIM) A Framework for World Class Systems. Available at: http://www.absconsulting.com/resources/white-papers/wp-asset-integrity-management-framework.pdf>.

Adair, S., Filmalter, E. and Mahlangu, F., 2008. Asset Integrity Management In the Digital Age. *19th World Petroleum Congress*. [online] Available at: https://www.onepetro.org/conference-paper/WPC-19-1759 [Accessed 21 Apr. 2014].

Antcheva, I., Brun, R. and Rademakers, F., 2014. *GUIDELINES FOR DEVELOPING A GOOD GUI HUMAN*. [online] CERN, Geneva, Switzerland. Available at: https://indico.cern.ch/event/0/session/6/contribution/169/material/paper/0.pdf> [Accessed 1 Jun. 2014].

Apply Sørco AS, 2012. SIMS: Structured Information & Management System, [Computer Program].

Apply Sørco AS, 2013. Spare Part Evaluation.

Apply Sørco AS, 2014a. *About Apply Sørco*. [online] Available at: http://www.applysorco.no/about-us/business-areas/ [Accessed 28 Apr. 2014].

Apply Sørco AS, 2014b. *Maintenance Program Development*. Standard Governing Documents. Stavanger.

Bax, D., 2010. Asset integrity – process safety management – Involving the workforce. In: *Task Force ZERO Annual Safety Conference*. Esbjerg, Denmark: Shell Global Solutions.

British Standards Institution, 2002. BS EN ISO 17776:2002 Petroleum and natural gas industries — Offshore production installations — Guidelines on tools and techniques for hazard identification and risk assessment.

British Standards Institution, 2006. BS EN ISO 14224:2006 Petroleum , petrochemical and natural gas industries — Collection and exchange of reliability and maintenance data for equipment.

British Standards Institution, 2010a. BS EN 13306:2010 Maintenance — Maintenance Terminology.

British Standards Institution, 2010b. BS EN ISO 20815:2010 Petroleum, petrochemical and natural gas industries — Production assurance and reliability management.

British Standards Institution, 2014a. BS ISO 55000:2014 Asset management Overview, principles and terminology.

British Standards Institution, 2014b. *New International Standards on Asset Management due in January 2014*. [online] Available at: [Accessed 21 May 2014].

Cambridge University Press, 2014. *Cambridge Dictionaries Online*. [online] Available at: [Accessed 21 Apr. 2014]">http://dictionary.cambridge.org/>[Accessed 21 Apr. 2014].

Coetzee, J., 2004. *Maintenance*. [online] Trafford Publishing. Available at: http://books.google.no/books?id=el65PAAACAAJ.

Conachey, R.M. and Montgomery, R.L., 2003. *Application of Reliability-centered Maintenance Techniques to the Marine Industry*. Texas: ABS.

DataNitro, 2013. *Welcome to the DataNitro documentation*. [online] Available at: [Accessed 10 Jan. 2014]">https://datanitro.com/docs/>[Accessed 10 Jan. 2014].

EEA, E.E.A., 2012. *Ecosystem resilience and resource efficiency in a green economy in Europe*. [online] Environmental indicator report 2012. Available at: http://www.eea.europa.eu/publications/environmental-indicator-report-2012/environmental-indicator-report-2012-ecosystem/part1.xhtml [Accessed 30 May 2014].

Erstad, C., 2011. Present and Future Technical Integrity Management Practices for Integrated Operations. University of Stavanger.

Hassan, J. and Khan, F., 2012. Risk-based asset integrity indicators. *Journal of Loss Prevention in the Process Industries*, [online] 25(3), pp.544–554. Available at: http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0950423011002191 [Accessed 21 Mar. 2014].

HSE, 2004. Key Programme 3 Asset Integrity Programme. Health and Safety Executive.

Kadiri, O.O., 2013. Products and Services within Asset Integrity Management in the Norwegian Oil and Gas Industry: Status Quo and Innovative Trends. University of Stavanger.

Lee, J., Ni, J., Djurdjanovic, D., Qiu, H. and Liao, H., 2006. Intelligent prognostics tools and e-maintenance. *Computers in Industry*, [online] 57(6), pp.476–489. Available at: http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0166361506000522> [Accessed 8 May 2014].

Liyanage, J., Badurdeen, F. and Ratnayake, R., 2009. *Industrial asset maintenance and sustainability performance: Economical, environmental, and societal implications. Handbook of Maintenance*

Liyanage, J.P., 2014. Relationship amongst Complex Industrial Systems - Asset Integrity - Maintenance Strategy.

Lundin Norway AS, 2012. Maintenance Strategy. Lysaker.

Markeset, T. and Kumar, U., 2005. Product support strategy : Conventional versus Functional Products. *Journal of Quality in Maintenance Engineering*, 11(1), pp.53–67.
Mina, A., Braha, D. and Bar-Yam, Y., 2006. Complex Engineered Systems: A New Paradigm. *Complex engineered systems*, pp.1–21.

Mobley, R.K., 2002. An Introduction to Predictive Maintenance. 2nd ed. An Introduction to Predictive Maintenance. Elsevier.

NASA, 2008. Reliability Centered Maintenance Guide. Houston.

OGP, 2008. Asset integrity – the key to managing major incident risks. *International Association of Oil & Gas Producers*, 415(12).

Oil and Gas IQ, 2014. Asset Integrity: Weathering the Storm. [online] Asset Integrity Management Stavanger. Available at: http://www.oilandgasiq.com/strategy-management-and-information/white-papers/aim-weathering-the-storm/> [Accessed 21 Apr. 2014].

OLF Guideline, 2004. Application of IEC 61508 and IEC 61511 in the Norwegian Petroleum Industry. *The Norwegian Oil Industry Association*, 70(October).

PAS-55, 2008. Asset Management, Part 1: Specification for the optimized management of physical assets. *British Standards Institution*.

Pirie, G.A.E. and Østby, E., 2007. A Global Overview of Offshore Oil & Gas Asset Integrity Issues. In: *IROSC*. Miami, Florida USA: Det Norske Veritas.

PSA, 1998. *Basisstudie vedlikeholdsstyring Metode for egenvurdering av vedlikeholdsstyring*. [online] Petroleum Safety Authority. Available at: http://www.ptil.no/getfile.php/z Konvertert/Helse%2C milj%C3%B8 og sikkerhet/Sikkerhet og arbeidsmilj%C3%B8/Dokumenter/basisvedlikehold.pdf> [Accessed 20 Mar. 2014].

PSA, 2014a. *Activities*. [online] Norwegian Petroleum Safety Authority, Guidelines Regarding to the Activities Regulation. Available at: http://www.ptil.no/activities/category404.html#p45> [Accessed 30 May 2014].

PSA, 2014b. *Activities*. [online] Norwegian Petroleum Safety Authority, Regulations Relating to Conducting Petroleum Activities. Available at: http://www.ptil.no/activities/category404.html#p45> [Accessed 30 May 2014].

PSA, 2014c. *Challenges within maintenance management*. [online] Norwegian Petroleum Safety Authority. Available at: http://www.ptil.no/challenges-within-maintenance-management/category1035.html> [Accessed 30 May 2014].

Python Software Foundation, 2014a. *PyPI - the Python Package Index*. [online] Available at: ">https://pypi.python.org/pypi> [Accessed 10 Jan. 2014].

Python Software Foundation, 2014b. *Python Programming Language*. [online] Python 3.4.1 documentation. Available at: [Accessed 10 Jan. 2014]">https://docs.python.org/3/>[Accessed 10 Jan. 2014]].

Rausand, M. and Vatn, J., 1998. Reliability Centered Maintenance. In: C.G. Soares, ed., *Risk and Reliability in Marine Technology*. [online] Balkema, Holland: SINTEF. Available at:

<http://scholar.google.com/scholar?hl=en&btnG=Search&q=intitle:Reliability+Centered+Mai ntenance#0> [Accessed 11 Jun. 2014].

Raza, J. and Ratnayake, R., 2012. Management of Tags and Tag-Related Technical Information in Small and Large Scale Modifications: An Application for a Drilling Rig. *Advances in Production Management Systems*. ..., [online] pp.200–212. Available at: http://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-3-642-33980-6_24> [Accessed 21 Apr. 2014].

Riverbank Computing Limited, 2014. *PyQt4 Reference Guide*. [online] Available at: <<u>http://pyqt.sourceforge.net/Docs/PyQt4/></u> [Accessed 20 Mar. 2014].

Schneider, J., Gaul, A.J., Neumann, C., Hogräfer, J., Wellßow, W., Schwan, M. and Schnettler, A., 2006. Asset management techniques. *International Journal of Electrical Power & Energy Systems*, [online] 28(9), pp.643–654. Available at: http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0142061506000834> [Accessed 6 May 2014].

Standards Norway, 1996. NORSOK: Z-DP-002 Coding System. The Norwegian Oil Industry Association (OLF) and Federation of Norwegian Manufacturing Industries (TBL).

Standards Norway, 2008. NORSOK: S-001 Technical safety. *The Norwegian Oil Industry* Association (OLF) and Federation of Norwegian Manufacturing Industries (TBL).

Standards Norway, 2010. NORSOK: Z-013: Risk and emergency preparedness assessment. *The Norwegian Oil Industry Association (OLF) and Federation of Norwegian Manufacturing Industries (TBL).*

Standards Norway, 2011. NORSOK: Z-008 Risk based maintenance and consequence classification. *The Norwegian Oil Industry Association (OLF) and Federation of Norwegian Manufacturing Industries (TBL)*.

Statoil AS, 2009. *Regulation*. [online] Annual Report 2009. Available at: http://www.statoil.com/annualreport2009/en/ouroperations/regulation/pages/regulation.aspx > [Accessed 20 Apr. 2014].

Stork Technical Services, 2014. Asset Management Policy & Strategy. [online]StorkTechnicalServicesHoldingBV.Availableat:<http://www.stork.com/downloads/WP_Policy_Strategy_-_def.pdf>[Accessed 21 Apr.2014].

APPENDIX A: survey



Uı	niversity	of Stavanger	(UIS)
Ľ.	niversity	oroturunger	(010)

Stavanger, Rogaland

Apply Sorco AS Norway



Submit by Email

Print Form

STRUCTURED INTEGRITY MANAGEMENT SOFTWARE SURVEY

1 - If you are not a SIMS user,Please write the IT tool that you use often and the main activity you use it for.	9- Do you use any complementary IT tools with SIMS? Please write its name and the purpose you use it for.		
Excel? ProArc? Word? Thank you for participating. (delete field first)	>>		
2 - Please check the SIMS module you are using:	10 - Do you think SIMS have barriers to prevent human errors? If no, please write possible human errors might occur? >>		
Tag Management Module (TMM)			
	11 - Do you think is it easy to track and fix any probable human errors afterwards as a user?		
CCM Functional Hierarchy			
CCM Desicion Risk Model	12 - How comfortable		
Spare Part Module	are you with using SIMS?		
3 - Not in the list above? Please write it below.	13 - Do you experience any bugs or crashes and How often do you experience ?		
4 - How easy do you think it is to access SIMS?	14 - Do you need to export your work that is in SIMS for another IT tools? Please write the external IT tool and work type.		
5 - Do you think you have all the necessary information about TAGs in SIMS? If NO, please	>>		
write what sort of information you usually need	15- What kind of challenges are you facing while using SIMS?		
	is there no challenge? Sure? (delete field first)		
6 - Is there any Tag feature you haven't used in SIMS?			
>>			
7 - How user-friendly do you think the user	Isn't there any? Sure? (delete field first)		
8 - Please rate how easy it is to find data you look for			
Hierarchy	Somehow satisfied		
CCM Desicion Spare Part	17 -How satisfied are you Neither satisfied nor dissatisfied		
Module Module	Somehow dissatisfied		
	○ Very dissatisfied		

APPENDIX B: COMPLEMENTARY FIGURES FOR MAINTENANCE PROGRAMME



Figure 0-1 RCM Decision Logic for Maintenance Selection Process (NASA, 2008)

Consequence classification						
	Personnel	FAT	MTI	Serious injury	Multiple serious injuries or permanent injury	Fatality
	Cost	< 5 MN 0K	> 5 MNOK	> 50 MNOK	> 500 MNOK	> 1000 MNOK
FUNCTION FAILURE	Spills Oil, red or black chemicals	<0.01 m ³	>0.01 m ³	>1 m ³	>10 m³	>1500 m ³
	Hydrocar bon Leakage	<0.01 kg/sec	0.01-0.1 kg/sec.	0.1-1 kg/sec. or brief leakages >1 kg	1-10 kg/sec. or brief leakages >10 kg	>10 kg/sec or brief leakages >100 kg
	Operation s Direct cost [Gross]	< 1 MN OK	> 1 MNOK	> 10 MNOK	> 50 MNOK	> 150 MNOK
MTBF (Mean Time Between Failures)		1	2	3	4	5
Less than 1 month	Е	L	М	н	н	н
1 Month- 1Year	D	L	М	М	н	н
1-5 Years	с	L	L	м	н	н
5-30 Years	в	L	L	м	М	н
More than 30 Years	А	L	L	L	м	м
	·					

Figure 0-2 Consequence Classification Risk Matrix (Standards Norway, 2011)

MF description	Sub title, examples
Accumulation	Instrument/plant air, heating/cooling medium
Cementing	
Circulating	Heating/cooling medium
Compressing	Gas export/injection
Cooling	
Detecting	Fire and gas
Distributing	(Main/emergency) power, hydraulic, tele
Drying	Air, gas
Expanding	
Filling	Lubrication oil
Filtering	
Fire fighting	Sprinkler, deluge, water spray, foam, aqueous film foaming foam, hydrants
Generating	(Main/emergency) power
Heating	
Injecting	Chemicals, gas, water
Life Saving	Mob, lifeboat, basket, raft, escape chute
Lifting	Deck crane, personnel, goods
Logging	Well, production, mud
Manoeuvring	
Metering	Fiscal (gas/oil), CO₂
Pumping	Oil/gas export, bilge, seawater
Regenerating	Glycol
Scrubbing	
Separating	Production, test, cyclone- (water/sand/oil), centrifuge
Storing	Chemicals, potable water, lubrication/seal oil
Transferring	Oil/gas pipe (riser)

Figure 0-3 Main Function Descriptions (Standards Norway, 2011)



Figure 0-4 Work Flow for Establishing Preventive Maintenance Program (Standards Norway, 2011)

Consequence	Low	Medium	High
Demand rate			
First line spare parts, frequently used.	Minimum stock at site	Minimum stock at site and any additional spare parts at central warehouse	Adequate stock at site
Not frequently used.	No stock	Central warehouse, no stock at site	Central warehouse and minimum stock at site if convenient
Capital spare parts. Seldom or never used.	No stock	No stock	Holding optimized by use of risk assessment case by case





Figure 0-6 Sample SPIR Form